## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN

## SAN MATEO CONSOLIDATED FIRE DEPARTMENT AND

SAN MATEO COUNTY FIREFIGHTERS, LOCAL 2400 INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS

January 13, 2019 to June 30, 2022

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN SAN MATEO CONSOLIDATED FIRE DEPARTMENT AND

### SAN MATEO COUNTY FIREFIGHTERS, LOCAL 2400 INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS January 13, 2019 to June 30, 2022

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Article 1	Administration	. 1
1.1	Union Recognition	. 1
1.2	Recognition	. 1
Article 2	Union Security	. 1
2.1	Payroll Deduction	. 1
2.2	Mail Distribution	. 1
2.3	Access to Work Locations	. 1
2.4	Use of Fire Department Facilities	. 1
2.5	Union Notice	. 2
2.6	Union Time Bank	. 2
Article 3	Probationary Period	. 3
3.1	Probationary Period	. 3
3.2	Firefighter-Engineer	. 3
3. 3	Probationary Period Extension	. 3
3.4	Promotional Position	. 3
Article 4	Personnel Files	. 3
Article 5	Release of Information	. 4
Article 6	Performance Evaluations	. 4
Article 7	Special Industrial Injuries/Illnesses	. 4
Article 8	Rehabilitation	. 4
Article 9	Fire Department Function	. 5
Article 10	0 Health and Wellness	. 6
Article 1	1 Officers' Meetings	. 6
Article 12	2 Staffing	. 6
Article 13	3 Promotions / Certifications	. 7
13.1	Minimum Qualifications	. 7
13.2	Promotions for Fire Captain will be restricted to:	. 7

Article 1	4 Seniority for Other Than Layoffs	8
Article 1	5 Pay Rates	9
Article 1	6 Compensation Survey	9
Article 1	7 EMT / Deputy Fire Marshal Pay (Educational Incentive Pay)	10
17.1	Emergency Medical Technician	11
17.2	Deputy Fire Marshal Incentive Pay (Educational Incentive Pay)	11
Article 1	8 Salary Step on Appointment	11
Article 1	Article 19 Salary Advancement	
Article 2	0 Pay Rate Step When Range Changed	12
Article 2	1 Paydays	12
Article 2	2 Educational Incentive Pay	12
22.1	Eligibility	12
22.2	Qualifications	12
22.3	General Provisions	13
Article 2	3 Base Pay Calculation	13
Article 2	4 Bilingual Differential	14
Article 25 Hazardous Material Compensation		14
Article 2	6 ALS Program	14
26.1	Assignment (Primary Paramedic)	14
26.2	Assignment (Secondary Paramedic)	14
26.3	Leaving the ALS Program	15
26.4	Continuing Education	15
26.5	Fire Captain Paramedics	15
26.6	Classic Medics - Captains Paramedics	16
Article 2	7 Hours of Work	16
Article 2	8 Light Duty Assignments	17
28.1	Light Duty Assignments	17
28.2	Limited Duty Schedule	17
28.3	Forty (40)-Hour Assignments	18
Article 2	9 Trades Exchange of On-Duty Time	18
Article 3	0 Overtime	19
30.1	Definitions	19
30.2	Practice	21

30.	2.1	Regular Staffing	21
30.	2.2	Voluntary Overtime Staffing Procedure	23
30.	2.3	Mandatory Overtime Staffing Procedure	25
30.	2.4	Holiday Mandatory Overtime Staffing Procedure	26
Article 3	31	Comp Time	27
Article 3	2	Temporary Upgrade Pay (Acting Pay)	27
32.1	Fire	Captain Temporary Upgrade Pay	28
32.2	Elig	ibility for Temporary Upgrade Assignments	28
32.3	Ord	er of Assignment for Short Term Temporary Upgrade Captain Assig	nments28
32.4	Lon	g Term Temporary Upgrade Captain Assignments	28
32.5	Ten	nporary Upgrade Battalion Chief Assignment	28
Article 3	3	Leaves	29
33.1	Hol	iday Benefit for Forty (40) Hour Workweek Employees	29
33.2	Hol	iday-in-lieu Pay for Fifty-Six (56) Hour Workweek Employees	30
Article 3	34	Vacation	30
34.1	Poli	icy	30
34.2	Vac	ation Allowance	30
34.3	Vac	ation Accumulation	32
34.4	Vac	ation Accumulation Maximums	32
34.4.1	ı s	hift Employees:	32
34.4.2	2 Nor	n-Shift Employees:	32
34.5	Cor	ntinuous Service	33
34.6	Vac	ation Scheduling	33
34.7	Am	ount of Vacation Time	33
34.9		ation Allowance for Terminated Employees	
34.10	Р	latoon/Station/Vacation Selection (Bidding Procedure)	34
Article 3	5	Sick Leave	34
35.1	Pur	pose	34
35.2		k Leave Accrual	
35.3		ctor's Certification	
35.4	Pro	tected Sick Leave and Bereavement Leave	35
35.5	Ext	ended Sick Leave	36
Article 3	6	Leaves of Absence	36

36.1	Industrial Accident Leave	36
36.2	Military Leave	37
36.3	Jury Duty/Subpoena	37
36.4	Leave of Absence without Pay	37
36.5	Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)	38
Article 3	Benefits	38
37.1	Health Insurance	38
37.3	Dental Insurance	39
37.4	Life Insurance/Accidental Death Insurance (AD&D Insurance)	40
37.5	Vision Insurance:	40
37.6	Retirement Health Savings Account	40
37.7	457 Plan – Deferred Compensation Plan	40
37.8	Internal Revenue Code Section 125 Plan	40
Article 3	Retirement	41
38.1	Safety	41
38.2	Military Buy Back	42
38.3	PERS Reopener	42
Article 3	9 Uniform Allowance	42
39.1	Initial Uniform Allowance	42
39.2	Uniform Allowance	42
39.3	Standard Uniform	42
39.4	Damage Reimbursement	44
Article 4	Mileage Allowance	44
Article 4	Mandatory Medicare/Social Security	44
Article 4	2 Grievance Procedure	45
42.1	Definition	45
42.2	Procedure	45
42.3	Step 1. Immediate Supervisor	45
42.4	Step 2. Fire Chief	45
42.5	Step 3. Mediation	45
42.6	Step 4. Arbitration	45
42.7	Extension of Time Limits	46
42 R	Compensation Complaints	16

42.9	Suspension and Discharge Grievances	46
42.10	Interpretation of Memorandum	47
Article 43	Disciplinary Procedure	47
43.1	Discharge, Suspension or Demotion For Cause	47
43.2	Cause For Disciplinary Actions	47
43.3.	Penalties	47
43.4.	Predisciplinary Procedure	48
43.5.	Appeal Procedure	48
43.6 T	ime and Designee	49
43.7 J	ludicial Review	49
Article 44	Layoff and Reinstatement	49
44.1 L	ayoff Rights	49
	Seniority for Purposes of Layoff	
44.3 C	Order of Layoffs	50
44.4 F	Reassignment (on layoff)	50
44.5 N	lotification	50
44.6 F	Right of Appeal	51
44.7 T	ermination Allowance	51
Article 45	Recall and Reinstatement Rights	51
Article 46	Miscellaneous Work Assignments	52
Article 47	Fire Department Rights	52
Article 48	Employee Rights	53
Article 49	Reemployment	53
Article 50	Concerted Activities	53
Article 51	Safety Committee	54
Article 52	Meals	54
Article 53	Separability of Provisions	54
Article 54	Fire Prevention	54
54.1	Eligible Candidates	54
54.2	Fire Prevention Schedule	55
Article 55	Term	56
APPENDI	X A	58
Salary	Schedule	58

APPENDIX B	60
CLASSIC FIRE CAPTAIN/PARAMEDICS	60
APPENDIX C	61
CATASTROPHIC LEAVE DONATION POLICY	61
APPENDIX D	63
PLATOON/STATION/VACATION BID PROCEDURE	63

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN SAN MATEO CONSOLIDATED FIRE DEPARTMENT AND

### SAN MATEO COUNTY FIREFIGHTERS, LOCAL 2400 INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF FIREFIGHTERS January 13, 2019 to June 30, 2022

#### Article 1 Administration

#### 1.1 Union Recognition

The Department has recognized the International Association of Firefighters, Local 2400 (IAFF Local 2400) as the exclusive bargaining representative for all regular and probationary employees within the bargaining unit in the classifications of Firefighter-Engineer, Fire Prevention Inspector, Fire Captain, and Deputy Fire Marshal. For purposes of identification this unit shall be entitled the Fire Unit.

#### 1.2 Recognition

The Fire Chief or his/her designee, or any person or organization authorized by the, is the representative in employer-employee relations.

#### Article 2 Union Security

#### 2.1 Payroll Deduction

The Fire Department shall deduct biweekly from the pay of each authorizing employee IAFF Local 2400 dues and SMCFFA dues and other mutually agreed upon deductions. The Fire Department shall remit such deductions promptly to the Union.

#### 2.2 Mail Distribution

The Union may distribute a reasonable amount of information to Fire Department employees through intra-and inter-departmental mail without interference or censorship.

#### 2.3 Access to Work Locations

Staff representatives of the Union are authorized to visit work locations for the purpose of ascertaining whether or not this Agreement is being observed.

This right shall be exercised reasonably. Such staff representatives of the Union shall notify management before proceeding to or at the work location of their visit and shall not disrupt the normal conduct of work. Such activities as collection of dues, holding membership meetings, and conducting elections are prohibited during working hours without the prior approval of the Fire Chief or a designated representative.

#### 2.4 Use of Fire Department Facilities

The Union may hold meetings of its members or representatives on Fire Department property provided that prior permission has been obtained from the Fire Department. Unless there are extraordinary circumstances such requests should be presented to the Fire Department at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to the anticipated time of the meeting.

The Union may maintain a Union bulletin board at each work location members are assigned to. The purpose of the board is to communicate with members as necessary to provide adequate representation. The Fire Department will not censor the communications posted on the Union board nor tamper with or alter the board and its contents in any way without prior notification of the Union.

#### 2.5 Union Notice

The Union shall be notified in advance in writing of any ordinance, rule, resolution, or regulation change relating to matters within the scope of representation not covered by this Agreement, which is to be adopted or implemented by the JPA Board of Directors.

The Union shall be given the opportunity to meet and confer prior to any enactment or implementation if meet and confer is required by law and a request is made. Such written notice shall be addressed to the Union DVPs. In cases of emergency where the JPA Board of Directors determines that an action must be enacted immediately, without prior notice or meeting with the Union, the Fire Department shall provide the Union such notice and the opportunity to meet and confer at the earliest practical time.

#### 2.6 Union Time Bank

Upon request of the Local 2400, the Department shall create a Union time bank. Employees may utilize the Union Time Bank for attending Union sponsored trainings or Union sponsored meetings.

Local 2400 shall provide the Fire Chief or designee by April 1, of each year the specific amount that the employee shall contribute, under no circumstances shall the designated contribution exceed 2 hours per year. The employee's contribution shall come from of their earned vacation balances in the first full pay roll period in July of each year to the Union Time Bank. An employee may contribute additional accrued vacation balance. Additional contributions must be made in one (1) hour increments and are irrevocable.

All requests for use of the Union Time Bank shall be submitted to the District Vice President or his/her designee. The District Vice President or his/her designee shall submit release time requests in accordance with the Departments backfill procedures. All withdrawals from the Union Time Back shall be done on an hourly basic. Tracking of deposits shall be done on an hourly basics and withdrawals done on an hourly basics.

The Department shall develop a system to account for the Union Time Bank. The Department shall provide quarterly statements to the District Vice President of the San Mateo Consolidated Firefighters Association IAFF Local 2400, which shall include:

- An accounting of all hourly deposits
- An accounting of all hourly withdrawals
- The current hour balance of the Union Time Bank

#### Article 3 Probationary Period

#### 3.1 Probationary Period

The probationary period shall relate to the length of time it requires for an employee to become proficient in the particular position and for the appointment authority to adequately judge the proficiency. The probationary period for all positions shall be twelve (12) months, except as noted in Section 3.2 below.

#### 3.2 Firefighter-Engineer

The probationary period for a Firefighter-Engineer's position shall be eighteen (18) months, consisting of twelve (12) months of extensive training as a Firefighter, and finally six (6) months of apparatus operator training based on the State Fire Marshal Apparatus Operator 1A & 1B curriculum (or equivalency as approved by Training Chief). Upon satisfactory completion of the Firefighter portion of the training, the probationary Firefighter-Engineer shall be eligible for regularly scheduled salary step increases (except as outlined in Article 20, c). Failure to successfully complete either portion of training shall be cause for dismissal. Firefighter-Engineer probationary period shall be eighteen (18) months from the successful completion of the Fire Academy.

#### 3. 3 Probationary Period Extension

If an individual is hired with special requirements (as detailed in the letter offering employment) the individual must meet the conditions contained in the offer letter in order to complete their probationary period. The Department may extend an employee's probationary period up to six (6) months in order for the employee to meet the special requirements contain in their offer letter.

#### 3.4 Promotional Position

The probationary period for a promotional position shall be twelve (12) months.

#### Article 4 Personnel Files

Employees (or his/her representative on the presentation of written authorization signed by the employee) may, by appointment, review and have a right to receive a copy of their individual personnel files maintained by the Fire Department Administration. Written reprimands and warnings shall be maintained in such files only in the event a copy of the document has been submitted to the employee. An employee shall receive a copy of any written reprimand or warning prior to its being placed in the employee's personnel file.

The Department shall provide an opportunity for the employee to respond in writing and personal interview, to any information about which he/she disagrees. Such response shall become a permanent part of the employee's personnel record. The employee shall be responsible for providing the written responses to be included as part of their permanent personnel record. No disciplinary information shall be placed in a personnel file without the knowledge of the employee, preferably with employee's signature and date.

Letters of reprimand/warning shall be removed from an employee's official personnel file, and any other file used by the employer for any personnel purpose, after one (1) year upon the written request of the employee and approval by the department head.

#### Article 5 Release of Information

Unless required by court process, information concerning employees will be limited to creditors or other persons outside of the Fire Department to verification of employment, length of employment and confirmation of salary information (if the person inquiring first states the correct salary to the Fire Department). Release of more specific information may be authorized by the employee in writing, signed by the employee.

#### Article 6 Performance Evaluations

The Local 2400 District Vice Presidents employed by the Fire Department shall serve on a committee with the Fire Chief's designee and two representatives of Fire Management with the goal of establishing a performance evaluation form as needed when changes to the performance evaluation system are desired by management. All recommendations of this committee shall be submitted to the Fire Chief within the time frames requested who shall evaluate them and determine whether or not to implement them.

#### Article 7 Special Industrial Injuries/Illnesses

#### **Exposure History**

The Department will provide at no cost to the bargaining unit member a system to track employee exposures to hazardous or infectious materials.

#### Article 8 Rehabilitation

With the approval of the Fire Chief or his/her designee, and the employee concerned, any past, present or future employee on disability retirement, or facing disability retirement, may be transferred and/or reinstated to a position in another class at the same or lower salary range for which the Fire Chief, or his/her designee, finds the employee qualified. Such reinstatement and/or transfer shall be voluntary with the employee, entered into only after the options are explained. Such reinstatement and/or transfer shall require the

service of a new probationary period unless such probationary period is waived by the Fire Chief. Credit for previous employment shall be granted in computing vacation and sick leave accrual. Credit for previous employment may be granted in computing salary or other benefits on the specific recommendation of the Fire Chief or his/her designee, at time of transfer and/or reinstatement.

#### **Article 9** Fire Department Function

Fire Department personnel working a fifty-six (56)-hour workweek shall operate under a ten (10)-hour activity schedule outlined below: An example of a duty shift for the Fire Department is as follows:

0800 – 0900: Exchange Information, Conference Call, EMS, Apparatus Check and

Station Maintenance

0900 – 1130: Scheduled Activities: Fire Prevention, Training, Public Contacts/

Education, etc.

1130 –1300: Lunch

1300 – 1600: Same as 0900 – 1130

1600 – 1800: Physical Fitness

The duty day outlined above may be rescheduled or rearranged as needed by the company officer in cooperation with the crew and Battalion Chief with consideration for the daily activity schedule to accomplish training such as in service, context, specialized, probationary, driver operator, truck and interagency training. If the duty shift is changed, the company officer shall provide a meal period at or near noon, if possible, and up to 2 hours of wellness time. It is understood that if training extends into the mealtime, such lost time will be provided for at the conclusion of training or at the discretion of the Company Officer.

It is understood that flexibility is the key to the successful operation and efficiency of the Fire Department. Periodically, there is a need to conduct some activities, i.e. Public Education and Community Contacts, etc. outside of the normal duty day, 0800 - 1800 hours, and when this happens, efforts shall be made to allow companies to adjust their scheduled activities for the day to accommodate those evening activities.

All fire suppression personnel will be trained in fire prevention regulations and techniques and each fire company is expected to perform fire prevention inspections.

Public Education and Community Contact Program. This program requires that the fire service reach out to the community to increase community's knowledge and ability to protect themselves and their families.

#### The objectives of this program will be:

a. To make community contacts that will enhance the community's knowledge and familiarity with the department's services and capabilities.

- b. Seek opportunities to enhance the community's confidence in the department and its personnel.
- c. Make public presentations that will enhance the community's knowledge and ability to prevent fires, injuries, loss of property, and enhance our ability to respond to their fire, medical and emergency and disaster needs.

In an effort to achieve these objectives, all fire personnel will be trained in public presentation skills and techniques and each fire company is expected to present one public presentation per year.

A public presentation is pre-arranged and scheduled in advance of the activity. A public presentation shall be scheduled at least one shift prior to the same platoon's duty day. A public presentation is: 1) pre-scheduled, 2) before a group of people, and 3) discussing and educating the public on fire safety, fire prevention, etc. Attending a block party, birthday party, or routine unscheduled station tours may not be considered to be a public presentation.

#### Article 10 Health and Wellness

All employees are encouraged to participate in the Fire Department Health and Wellness Program. The goals of the program are to assist each employee in leading a healthier and more productive life through cardiovascular fitness and health education.

The Health and Wellness Program adopts fitness goals consistent with the functions of the firefighting profession, which are reviewed and approved by the Safety Committee.

Wellness health screens will be offered each year to all employees. The profiles will be confidential in accordance with federal and state law (for example HIPAA).

#### Article 11 Officers' Meetings

Up to three general officers' meetings may be conducted each year. Notification of dates shall be done three months in advance. The meetings will be scheduled so as to impact each platoon as equally as possible. Possible subjects shall include special management training sessions, current departmental information and a forum for new ideas and recommendations.

These meetings shall be designed to foster improved communications between management and fire supervisory personnel.

Off-duty Captains are encouraged to attend these meetings so as to provide maximum participation and benefit to the Fire Department. Off-duty Captains who choose to attend, if attending off-duty and not on a paid leave, shall be paid overtime.

#### Article 12 Staffing

The Fire Department shall assign three (3) Fire Personnel to operate each engine dispatched for emergency service and four (4) Fire Personnel to operate each of the JPA's currently designated front line aerial trucks.

Should the Fire Department add temporary additional aerial truck companies, staffing shall be at least three (3) for any additional aerial truck(s).

The Fire Department shall have a minimum of 5 Fire Personnel on duty for Hazmat Responses.

#### **Article 13** Promotions / Certifications

Promotional examinations shall be conducted on order of the Fire Chief or his/her designee whenever practical and consistent with the best interest of the service. Employees are encouraged to prepare for, and compete in, promotional examinations. Only candidates who meet the requirements set forth in the promotional announcement and Section 13.2 may compete in promotional examinations.

#### 13.1 Minimum Qualifications

Any employee within the firefighter/engineer classification in order to participate in the Captain's promotional testing process must meet the following:

- Must have a minimum of 6 years of tenure (a combination of service with San Mateo, Foster City, Belmont and/or the JPA) in the Firefighter/Engineer classification:
- Must have completed and maintained all training and certification's (including task books) to be recognized as an acting captain by the Department.

These qualifications must be attained prior to the close of the application period for the promotional examination process in order to be eligible to participate in the promotional examination.

#### 13.2 Promotions for Fire Captain will be restricted to:

Regular employees who meet the requirements set forth in the promotional announcement.

The Fire Captain promotional examination will include elements that evaluate the candidate's ability to perform the duties of the higher position and to evaluate the skill and experience pertinent to the Fire Department. Prior to the testing process, labor will provide a representative to meet with the Chief (or designee) to review the structure of the testing process as described in the MOU. This review does not suggest a need for approval from labor prior to proceeding with the process. It is meant to help avoid complaints that the structure of the testing process was inconsistent with the language in the MOU. The Fire Captain's promotional process shall consist of the following components:

- a. Written Examination: A written examination will be administered to all qualifying applicants. The instrument will be used to qualify candidates based on a minimum passing grade of seventy percent (70%). Successful candidates will proceed on to the assessment phase. Individual test scores will account for fifteen (15%) of the final score.
- b. Assessment Components: (seventy percent (70%) of the final score.) There shall be an assessment component used to rank individuals on a hiring list. Each individual segment weight shall be predetermined and disclosed on the official job announcement. Candidates shall be assessed as to their ability to effectively function within a participative management structure during this phase of the examination. The assessment component, among other things, will include a tactical exercise. A minimum passing score of seventy percent (70%) is required.
- c. Staff Review: (fifteen percent (15%) of the final score) The DVPs' shall select 5 Fire Department staff (supervisors/line personnel) who represent all portions of the organization, who will evaluate applicants in a structured process. A minimum passing score of seventy percent (70%) is required.
- d. Applicants will be required to successfully complete all phases of the promotional examination to secure a position on the hiring list. The Fire Chief shall have the rule of three (3) plus any ties when considering applicants for promotion.

If Fire Chief chooses to deviate from the order of the list, and the passed over employee requests an explanation, the Fire Chief will meet in a timely fashion with the employee and provide an explanation.

If there is a minimum of three qualified applicants within the Department, the Department will conduct an internal promotional exam.

#### Article 14 Seniority for Other Than Layoffs

The Department shall keep an up-to-date seniority list of all employees covered by this agreement and post the seniority list in a conspicuous place. The posted list will show the date of hire and/or promotion date for Captains, for each employee if the dates are different.

Date of hire shall be based on the employee's starting date in the Department (except as noted in e. below).

If more than one firefighter has the same entry date, the following criteria in order will be used to establish seniority:

- 1. Lateral firefighters will be placed on the seniority list by order of their ranking in the hiring process, following the Chief's interview.
- 2. Entry level firefighters will be placed on the seniority list by order of their ranking in the hiring process, following the Chief's interview.

Promotion date will be based on an employee's date of promotion to Captain and is not subject to adjustment for any leaves without pay. The entry date and promotional date shall only be used to determine seniority for internal Fire Department procedures where selection is based on seniority such as annual vacation and station/platoon selections. When more than one captain is promoted on the same day, the order of their ranking in the hiring process, following the Chief's interview.

This provision is for the convenience of the parties and in case of any disputes concerning the accuracy of the posted list, the grievance procedure may be utilized (up to and including Step 2 of the grievance procedure); however, such grievance must be filed within thirty (30) days after the posting of the seniority listing.

Appendix B is the initial seniority for the combination of Belmont Fire Protection District, City of San Mateo Fire Department and City of Foster City/Estero Municipal Improvement District.

#### Article 15 Pay Rates

Effective January 13, 2019, the pay rates for all classifications in the Unit are established in Appendix A.

Effective July 14, 2019, base pay rates shall be increased by three point five percent (3.5%) for all classifications in the Unit.

Effective July 12, 2020, base pay rate shall be increased by three point five percent (3.5%) for all classifications in the Unit.

Effective July 11, 2021, base pay rates shall be increased by three percent (3.0%) for all classifications in the Unit.

#### Article 16 Compensation Survey

The Department and Local 2400 will establish a labor/management committee to jointly work together to create a compensation survey. The purpose of the compensation survey is to assist the parties in negotiating a successor MOU.

The committee will consist of two members appointed by Management and two members appointed by Local 2400. The first meeting of the committee will be held at least eight months prior to the expiration of the MOU (For this case MOU November 2021).

The Committee is assigned to determine how the survey data will be collected.

Survey data will be collected from comparable positions in agencies providing fire related services (with a minimum service population of 75,000 and a maximum service population of 250,000) within San Mateo, Alameda and Santa Clara Counties. Data will be collected for the Firefighter/Engineer and Fire Captain classifications. If an agency does not have a Firefighter /Engineer classification, data will be collected for the Firefighter and Engineer classifications. To determine market median for Firefighter/Engineer, the Department will use top step Engineer and top step Firefighter classifications. The top step salaries will be put into the following formula to determine the salary figure to be used in the compensation survey.

 ((top step Engineer salary + top step Firefighter salary)/2 + top step Engineer salary) /2

The cutoff date for the collection of data will be the first of the month, 5 months prior to the expiration of the MOU (in this case February 1, 2022). All future negotiated salary increases, known on the first of the month, 5 months prior to the expiration of the MOU and effective prior to 2 months after the expiration of the MOU (in this case February 1, 2022 and effective prior to September 1, 2022) shall be included in base top step salary for all comparable classifications. Any increases negotiated beyond 2 months after the expiration of the MOU (in this case September 1, 2022) shall not be included in the compensation survey. If an agreement has a salary/benefit increase effective prior to two months after the expiration of the MOU (in this case September 1, 2022), but is not adopted by the governing body until after the first of the month five months prior to the expiration of the MOU (in this case February 1, 2022), those increases will not be included in the compensation survey.

The compensation survey will at least include the following:

- Top Step Base Salary
- EMT Pay
- Employer Health and Welfare Contribution (Medical, Dental, Vision, Life Insurance)
- Holiday Pay/Holiday Time (if not included in base salary)
- Employee contribution to retirement

In addition to the data collected above, data regarding the following will also be collected:

- Paramedic Pay
- Uniform Allowance
- Education Incentive
- Any other item the Committee determines appropriate to be collected
- Employer contribution to retirement

#### Article 17 EMT / Deputy Fire Marshal Pay (Educational Incentive Pay)

#### 17.1 Emergency Medical Technician

The possession of an Emergency Medical Technician Certificate will enhance ability to serve the community. This enhancement creates additional job responsibilities for the employees. The Department shall provide the continuous opportunity for all employees covered by this MOU to become EMT certified and re-certified, as necessary, while on duty.

#### a. EMT Incentive Pay

Employees that earn an Emergency Medical Technician Certificate shall receive incentive pay of five percent (5%) of base salary per month. The Department will continue to report EMT Pay at five percent (5%) as PERS-able income. EMT pay will be considered as part of base pay for purposes of calculations for overtime.

#### 17.2 Deputy Fire Marshal Incentive Pay (Educational Incentive Pay)

This is Special Compensation is paid to Deputy Fire Marshals for completing education courses and certificates which enhance their ability to do their job. For the Deputy Fire Marshal possessing State Certification as a Fire Inspector II or have Attained ICBO certification in the Uniform Fire Code, the Department will provide a two and one-half percent (2.5%) differential.

The Deputy Fire Marshal must complete twenty-four (24) hours of continuing education in the Uniform Fire Code or fire prevention field every twenty four (24) months to maintain the certification. The department shall schedule the classes while the employee is on duty.

In no case will an employee be eligible for both EMT and Deputy Fire Marshal incentive pay.

#### Article 18 Salary Step on Appointment

The entrance salary for any employee shall be at the minimum salary for the class, except when in the opinion of the Fire Chief circumstances warrant appointment at a higher step.

#### **Article 19 Salary Advancement**

Salary advancements to succeeding steps within an established range shall be based on merit and normally be granted at intervals of twenty-six (26) pay periods except as stated in a through d below.

a. An employee who is promoted shall have his/her salary adjusted to the first step of the salary range for the higher class that is at least four and one half per cent (4.5%) greater than the employee's salary and certification pays before promotion, except that under no circumstance shall the employee receive a salary that is greater than the maximum salary established for the class to which he/she is promoted.

- b. All employees who have been granted a military leave may upon their return to the Fire Department service, be entitled to the normal salary advancements within the range scale of the established wage schedule of their classifications that occurred during the period they were in the military service.
- c. The date of a scheduled salary increase may be advanced up to thirteen (13) pay periods, which shall be the new anniversary date for computation of salary adjustments, based on merit as evidenced by an evaluation of the ability of the employee to meet established standards in view of time in grade on the approval of the Fire Chief.
- d. The date of a scheduled salary increase may be delayed up to twenty-six (26) pay periods as evidenced by a written evaluation of the ability of the employee to meet established standards. Delay of step advancement may be reviewed by the Fire Chief or his/her designee, at employee request. Delay of step is not otherwise appealable or grievable under this MOU. The decision of the Fire Chief relative to delay of step shall be final.

#### Article 20 Pay Rate Step When Range Changed

- a. Upon promotion, the pay rate of an employee shall be set in accordance with Article 19 a.
- b. An employee who is demoted shall have his/her salary reduced to a rate not higher than the maximum rate for the new class.
- c. An employee who is transferred to a position in a class with the same entrance base salary shall be paid at his/her present rate, or at the next higher rate in case there is not exact conformity between the two intervening rates in the salary ranges of the classes.

#### Article 21 Paydays

Payday shall be every other Friday.

#### **Article 22 Educational Incentive Pay**

#### 22.1 Eligibility

The educational incentive program is open to all employees in the Fire Unit classified as safety employees by the Public Employees' Retirement System. The maximum amount of educational incentive payment to be provided shall be two hundred dollars (\$200) per month, paid biweekly.

#### 22.2 Qualifications

The following qualifications must be met in order for a Firefighter-Engineer, Fire Captain, or Deputy Fire Marshal to receive education incentive payment.

Minimum qualifications for the one hundred fifty dollars (\$150) per month rate shall be any of the following:

Associate of Arts Degree with a minimum of thirty (30) vocational units.

or

Officer Certification.

or

Sixty college level units - thirty (30) of the sixty (60) units may be vocational.

Minimum qualifications for the two hundred dollars (\$200) per month rate shall be any of the following:

Bachelor's Degree and thirty (30) vocational units.

or

Chief Officer Certificate issued by the State of California.

or

• One hundred twenty (120) college level units - thirty (30) of the one hundred twenty (120) units must be vocational.

#### 22.3 General Provisions

- a. Upon qualification an employee shall be entitled to educational incentive pay from the first full pay period of the month following the date of submittal and acceptance. Educational incentive pay will be paid on a biweekly basis.
- b. Evidence of satisfactory completion of qualifications for any step as outlined in this section, shall be submitted to the Fire Chief's office and must consist of a grade "C" or better (if taken for a letter grade), or a "pass" (if taken for pass/fail).

#### Article 23 Base Pay Calculation

The annual hourly factor used to calculate the hourly rate is 2,912 hours for personnel assigned to a 56 hour work week, and 2,080 for personnel assigned to a 40 hour work week.

#### Article 24 Bilingual Differential

Effective January 13, 2019, the Department shall provide all employees who received bilingual differential as of December 31, 2018 at the rate of one hundred eighty-one dollars and ninety-six cents (\$181.96) per pay period. If an employee is off work for over 30 consecutive calendar days, he/she will not receive the bilingual differential for the remainder of the leave; this will not take effect if the employee is out on 4850 disability leave. No employees can qualify for bilingual differential after January 13, 2019.

In order to ensure that employees retain bilingual proficiency, a periodic requalification shall be required, and shall be administered by the Fire Chief or his/her designee. In addition to English speaking skills, an individual must possess other speaking skills as deemed appropriate by the Fire Chief.

#### Article 25 Hazardous Material Compensation

The Department will provide the following compensation to all employees functioning as a Hazardous Materials Technician or Specialist and assigned to the San Mateo County Hazardous Materials Team:

Hazardous Materials Technician or Specialist – 6.0% of Base Pay Hazardous Materials Assistant Safety Officer Certification - 0.5% of Base Pay

#### Article 26 ALS Program

#### **26.1 Assignment (Primary Paramedic)**

Once an employee has received an EMT-P license and is being used by the Fire Department as a primary paramedic, the employee will receive a differential equal to ten percent (10%) of top step Firefighter/Engineer pay. In addition, employees receiving EMT-P/Paramedic Pay shall receive the EMT Pay of five percent (5%) in accordance with Article 17.1. The Department will pay the full agreed upon ALS differential for no fewer than forty two (42) firefighter primary paramedics and no more than forty eight (48) firefighter primary paramedics.

#### 26.2 Assignment (Secondary Paramedic)

All employees who have received an EMT-P license and are able to be used by the Fire Department as a secondary paramedic, will receive a differential equal to five percent (5%) of top step Firefighter/Engineer pay. In addition, secondary paramedics receiving EMT-P/Paramedic Pay shall receive the EMT Pay of five percent (5%) in accordance with Article 17.1.

Secondary Medics working as a stand-alone paramedic will receive a differential equal to ten percent (10%) of the top step Firefighter/Engineer for all hours worked as a stand-alone paramedic, in lieu of receiving a differential equal to five percent (5%) of top step Firefighter/Engineer pay.

#### 26.3 Leaving the ALS Program

The minimum number of functioning San Mateo County accredited (stand-alone) paramedics required to operate our program is forty two (42). Paramedics wishing to leave the Program shall submit their name in writing through their Battalion Chief to the Deputy Fire Chief of the Department by the 1<sup>st</sup> of August each year. Employees will be authorized to leave the program, based upon seniority, on September 1, effective at shift change the following calendar year. Employees leaving the program will no longer receive an ALS differential.

#### 26.4 Continuing Education

Paramedic continuing education will be eligible to fulfill educational incentive requirements. The Department and the Union have collaboratively developed an in-service training program to provide continuing education to the Department Paramedics. The Department will maintain an in-service continuing education training program capable of maintaining State Paramedic License and San Mateo County accreditation requirements. The in-service training program will schedule at least 72 hours of classroom instruction every two-year cycle. Paramedics will receive CE pay equal to sixteen (16) hours over-time upon recertification every two years. The sixteen (16) hours of CE pay requires the paramedic to be responsible for completing classes and certification, whether in-service or outside training.

It is the intent of the Department to maintain the existing training practices and schedule. However, in the event that the in-service training program is unable to meet the need of the paramedic due to lack of educational opportunities, and at no fault of the paramedics will receive compensation equal to the cost of registration for needed classes and their overtime wage to attend the classes until the inservice program is able to meet those needs again. If at any time the current inservice CE training program is modified to the extent that the required CE hours and classes cannot be delivered as part of the in-service training, the Department shall meet and confer over the impacts with the Union.

#### 26.5 Fire Captain Paramedics

Fire Captain rank employees will be allowed to continue to serve the Department as a paramedic under the following guidelines;

- Shall not be pre-scheduled to work as a stand-alone paramedic for any duration on an engine. They may be assigned to work as stand-alone paramedic only when the Department has made every effort to avoid assigning them as a stand-alone paramedic.
- Shall be allowed to work as a stand-alone paramedic for up to 24 hours, if not enough medics on duty that day.
- Shall be allowed to act as a mentor/Field Training Officer (FTO) for newly accredited paramedics.
- Will assist firefighter/paramedics with treatment of patients on all incidents as needed.
- Will assume role of a treating paramedic as necessary on incidents where

multiple patients are present.

Will assist with patient care report writing

Fire Captains under this section criteria shall receive secondary paramedic compensation in accordance with Section 26.2.

Fire Captains assigned as the primary paramedics on the Aerial Truck, shall receive a differential equal to ten percent (10%) of the top step Firefighter/Engineer for all hours worked as a stand-alone paramedic, in lieu of receiving secondary paramedic compensation.

#### **26.6 Classic Medics - Captains Paramedics**

Classic Captains Paramedics as listed in Appendix B shall receive a paramedic differential equal to ten percent (10%) of the top step base pay of the Firefighter/Engineer classification and will continue to receive that differential until they leave the ALS program. They will be referred to as 'Classic Medics'.

- Shall not be pre-scheduled to work as a stand-alone paramedic for any duration on an engine. They may be assigned to work as stand-alone paramedic only when the Department has made every effort to avoid assigning them as a stand-alone paramedic.
- Shall be allowed to work as a stand-alone paramedic for up to 24 hours, if not enough medics on duty that day.
- Shall be allowed to act as a mentor/Field Training Officer (FTO) for newly accredited paramedics.
- Will assist firefighter/paramedics with treatment of patients on all incidents as needed.
- Will assume role of a treating paramedic as necessary on incidents where multiple patients are present.
- Will assist with patient care report writing

#### Article 27 Hours of Work

The regular workweek for employees occupying full-time positions in classifications other than for personnel assigned to fifty-six (56) hours per week shall consist of eighty (80) hours in each two-week pay period. In this Agreement, the term "Forty-hour employee" or references to forty (40) hour employees shall include personnel assigned to an eighty (80) hour schedule in each two (2) week pay period. The typical work week for a "forty-hour employee" is five (5) consecutive days of eight (8) hours per day beginning at 8:00 am. Alternate work schedules and starting times may be provided with the approval of the Fire Chief or his/her designee. Thus, vacation accruals and sick leave, for example, shall be governed by rules applicable to forty (40)-hour employees.

a. Nothing in this section shall require an employee to accept compensatory time off in lieu of overtime pay for overtime hours worked.

- b. No employee shall be permitted to work more than ninety-six (96) hours in succession without a minimum break period of twenty-four (24) consecutive hours except to prevent mandatory overtime or under emergency conditions declared by the Fire Chief or designee.
- c. The regular workweek for employees working suppression duty in the classifications of Firefighter-Engineer and Captain shall be fifty-six (56) hours. A normal work schedule shall consist of two (2) consecutive twenty-four (24) hour shifts for a total of forty-eight (48) hours, followed by ninety-six (96) consecutive hours off within a six-day cycle, the subject to other provisions outlined in this section.

A typical work period shall be twenty-four (24) days containing four (4) such six (6)-day cycles in accordance with the following chart:

#### XXOOOOXXOOOOXXOOOO

X= 24-HOUR DAY WORK DAY O= 24-HOUR OFF-DUTY DAY

The regular work day for Firefighters/Engineer and Fire Captains who are assigned to suppression duties shall commence at 8:00 am and end at 8:00 am the next day for a total period of 24 consecutive hours.

The Fire Department shall have the right to modify the starting/stopping dates of the work period for Firefighter-Engineers and Captains as different work or shift assignments are made in order to minimize overtime under FLSA.

#### **Article 28 Light Duty Assignments**

#### 28.1 Light Duty Assignments

An employee, who is on industrial disability leave or on non-industrial injury or illness leave and not able to perform the full responsibilities of his/her regular classification, but who is able to perform all or part of the responsibilities in Fire Prevention or other alternative assignments in the Fire Department, shall be so assigned if the Fire Chief determines that an assignment is available and the employee is able to perform the assignment. Department may require a medical examination to implement this provision.

#### 28.2 Limited Duty Schedule

In the interest of flexibility to accommodate both the desires of the employer and the employee, the parties agree to work out a schedule agreeable to both parties.

The parties agree that when there is a limited duty assignment they shall attempt to come to a mutual agreement on the type of schedule to be worked; whether it is to be 5 - 8's, 4 - 10's or any other schedule that meets the needs of both parties.

#### 28.3 Forty (40)-Hour Assignments

Assignments to Fire Prevention shall be on eighty (80) hours in each two-week pay period schedule; those to Training shall be on a forty (40) or fifty-six (56)-hour work week in accordance with the schedules set forth in this Agreement. No more than a total of four (4) Captains and/or Firefighter-Engineers shall be on forty (40)-hour assignments at any one time, excepting therefrom light duty assignments.

#### **Article 29 Trades Exchange of On-Duty Time**

- a. Members may be permitted to trade work shifts when entered into the designated computer system (currently Telestaff).
- b. Members may be permitted unlimited trades. The Battalion Chief may deny excessive trades based on the impact of either party's ability to adequately participate in shift activities. Any denial of a trade request shall include a written explanation as well as any action an employee may take to get the trade approved if any such alternative exists.
- c. No trades will be permitted that would require any employee to work more than ninety-six (96) hours in succession. Minimum break time must be twenty-four (24) hours.
- d. Probationary personnel shall be allowed to work trades with permanent employees with the understanding that this may displace the junior operator on duty that day.
- e. Denial of a trade can be appealed through the grievance procedure up to and including Step 2 only; however, if the grievance cannot be finalized prior to the date of the requested trade, resolution of the grievance is limited to the employee's desire to avoid situations in the future.
- f. The person requesting the trade shall work with the Battalion Chief and Training Chief to make up any required training that is missed, and shall be responsible for any mistakes or misunderstanding related to the trade. Telestaff documentation of the authorized trade shall be used to decide any discrepancies.
- g. The person agreeing to work, and for any reason does not show up for work at the designated time, will be charged appropriate sick leave or some other type of leave as may be appropriate for the circumstances. That employee

may also be subject to any personnel action deemed necessary and appropriate, as though the person has missed one of their own shifts.

h. Employees on Workers' Comp Leave (Disability) will not be allowed to trade a shift until they have worked at least one of their own regularly scheduled shifts.

#### i. Rank for Rank Trades:

1. Captain

Captains can trade with Acting Captains down to 8 Captains; below 8 Captains, then trades are rank-for-rank.

#### 2. Paramedics

A minimum of 12 paramedics must be maintained for each shift.

If a paramedic trades with a non-paramedic the shift trade is not guaranteed.

- Firefighter/Engineer Truck Operator
  A minimum of 2 Firefighter/Engineer Truck Operators must be maintained for each shift.
- 4 Firefighter/Engineer Tiller Operators
  A minimum of 2 Firefighters/Engineer Tiller Operators must be maintained for each shift.
- Firefighter/Engineer or Fire Captain Hazardous Materials Technicians/Specialist
   A minimum of 5 Hazardous Material Technicians/Specialist must be maintained for each shift.

In accordance with Section 7(p)(3) of the Fair Labor Standards Act, traded or substituted time will not be considered by the Department when calculating hours for which an employee is entitled to additional overtime compensation as a part of his/her regular schedule under the FLSA.

When an employee trades or exchanges hours of work with another employee, each employee shall be credited as if he/she had worked his/her normal schedule for that shift. In effect, even though a substation has taken place, each employee will be considered to have worked his/her normally scheduled hours.

#### **Article 30 Overtime**

#### 30.1 Definitions

a. Regular overtime is authorized time worked, except emergency overtime, by an employee in excess of his/her regular work schedule.

Both management and labor acknowledge that unforeseen circumstances may require the Battalion Chief to deviate from this policy. When such circumstances exist, the Battalion Chief shall consult with an elected union representative, or designee, to explore possible options in a shared agreement. If the Union representative defers the issue back to the Battalion Chief it would be considered a shared agreement. In the event no shared agreement is reached, the Battalion Chief may take whatever action he deems necessary with the understanding that the employee may have grounds for grievance.

- b. Emergency overtime is authorized time worked by an employee when contacted outside of regular working hours and requested to report to duty because of an emergency. Emergency, within the meaning of this Section, means an unpredictable or unavoidable occurrence at unscheduled intervals requiring immediate action.
- c. A specific advance authorization must be obtained from the Fire Chief, or his/her authorized representative in his/her absence.

#### d. Mandatory Overtime.

When the voluntary system fails to provide enough volunteers, the Battalion Chief or their designee shall implement the mandatory overtime hiring procedure as maintained by the Union.

#### e. MOU Overtime

MOU overtime is received for hours worked beyond the employee's scheduled work schedule. MOU overtime will be paid regardless if the hours qualify for payment under the FLSA. MOU overtime will be paid biweekly. MOU overtime will be paid at the base hourly rate plus some premiums at one and one half times the base hourly rate and qualifying premiums. Premiums included in the MOU overtime rate are

- Temporary Upgrade Pay (Acting Pay)
- Primary Paramedic Pay
- Secondary Paramedic Pay
- Classic Medic- Captain Paramedic Pay
- EMT Pay
- Educational Incentive Pays
- Hazardous Materials Technician/Specialist Compensation
- Hazardous Materials Assistant Safety Officer Certification Pay

#### f. FLSA Overtime

FLSA overtime for 56 hour employees is calculated after the 24-day FLSA cycle ends. FLSA overtime for 40 hour employees is calculated on a 7-day cycle. FLSA overtime will only be paid on work hours in excess of 182 during the FLSA cycle. FLSA overtime will be paid at the base hourly rate plus all qualifying premiums at one and one half times. Qualifying premiums are:

- Holiday Pay
- Bilingual Pay
- Standby
- Temporary Upgrade Pay (Acting Pay)
- Primary Paramedic Pay
- Secondary Paramedic Pay
- Classic Medic- Captain Paramedic Pay
- EMT Pay
- Educational Incentive Pays
- Hazardous Materials Technician/Specialist Compensation
- Hazardous Materials Assistant Safety Officer Certification Pay

### 30.2 Practice 30.2.1 Regular Staffing

- a. Overtime worked shall be paid for at one and one-half (1½) times the employee's regular rate of pay. Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) overtime will be calculated according to FLSA requirements, while MOU overtime will include incentives that have been negotiated to be incorporated into the calculation.
- b. Overtime shall be of at least six (6) minutes at any one time in order to be compensable, with the following exceptions:

<u>Emergency Overtime</u>. Any employee who is called in for emergency overtime of any duration shall be compensated for a minimum of three (3) hours overtime.

<u>Court Time</u>. Any employee who is required to appear in court as part of his official duties on one of their regularly scheduled days off or one of his regularly scheduled days of vacation, shall be compensated for a minimum of three (3) hours overtime.

- c. When the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) is in effect, the following shall apply:
  - 1) "Overtime" shall be those hours in excess of one hundred eighty-two (182) hours (or other maximum number of hours established by the

Department of Labor for employees engaged in fire protection activities within a twenty-four (24)-day period, as designated by the Department in accordance with FLSA, or one hundred sixty-eight (168) hours for Fire Prevention personnel).

In the event that the standards of the FLSA or its regulations are modified to create overtime obligations when less than fifty-three (53) hours are worked by Firefighter-Engineers or Captains within a workweek, Department may adjust the work period of twenty-four (24) days; provided, however, that if the work hours creating overtime in a workweek are decreased to below fifty (50) hours Department shall meet and confer if requested prior to adjusting the work period.

- 2) In as much as hours WORKED (vs. being on pay status via vacation, sick leave, comp. time, etc.) is the criteria for determining if an overtime obligation exists, the Department will determine overtime obligations at the conclusion of each twenty-four (24)-day period and will provide overtime payment as soon as practicable after the conclusion of the employee's twenty-four (24)-day work period.
- 3) Exempt and non-exempt positions shall be established by the Department in accordance with the definitions and regulations of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). Unless changes in FLSA occur, based upon present working responsibilities, Firefighter-Engineers, Captains and Deputy Fire Marshal are non-exempt positions.
- 4) Overtime for Forty (40) Hour Work Week Employees

#### a. Definitions

 Regular overtime is authorized time worked, except emergency overtime, by an employee in excess of his/ her normal workday (except for b.2. below). Forty (40) Hour employees receive overtime after forty (40) hours in a week.

> Normal workdays exceeding eight (8) hours per day but not exceeding forty (40) hours in a work cycle must be approved by the department and the Union prior to implementation.

2. Changes to the work day. For employee convenience and with their supervisor's approval, minor changes to the work day may be arranged on an hour-for-hour basis providing hours worked do not exceed forty (40) hours for the work cycle.

- 3. Emergency Overtime is authorized time worked by an employee when he/she is contacted outside of his/her regular working hours and is requested to report to duty because of an emergency. Emergency, within the meaning of this Section, means an unpredictable or unavoidable occurrence at unscheduled intervals requiring immediate action.
- b. An employee shall work at least six (6) minutes in excess of their regular schedule to be entitled to overtime payment. Exceptions are as outlined:
  - 1. <u>Emergency Overtime</u>. Any employee who is called in for emergency overtime of any duration shall be compensated for a minimum of three (3) hours overtime.
  - 2. Return to Work. An employee required to return to work after the completion of his/her normally assigned shift shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours work, or if two (2) hours of work is not provided, a minimum of two (2) hours pay at the overtime rate.
- c. A specific advance authorization must be obtained from the Fire Chief or his/her authorized representative.

#### **30.2.2 Voluntary Overtime Staffing Procedure**

- a. The Department shall utilize the designated computer program (currently Telestaff). Employees may access the program via computer in the fire stations, or from home via Internet from their personal computers. It is the responsibility of the employees who wish to be available for overtime to make sure the computer program has properly recorded their availability on all or part of the specific date. Employees may access the computer program at any time to make modifications to their availability or the phone number they can be contacted at. The Battalion Chief or designee will be available to assist employees who are unable to access the computer program. The back-up for the computer program will be a telephone call to the Battalion Chief office. Training will be provided for all employees on the computer program's operations prior to implementing any new features of the program.
- b. Staffing will be performed through use of the computer program. It will contact identified voluntary employees by their listed phone number. Employees who receive an automated contact will follow the procedures for accepting or rejecting overtime.

- If an employee accepts a voluntary overtime assignment, the number of C. voluntary overtime hours worked will be added to the total hours the employee has worked that year. Employees may only reject a voluntary overtime assignment when another employee is signed up and willing to cover the vacancy. Voluntary overtime assignments may not be rejected when the rejection would cause a mandatory overtime assignment to another employee. If an employee rejects any voluntary overtime assignment with in rank of over four hours that is within the time window the employee had declared themselves available, the computer program will add 24 hours to the total number of hours the employee has worked that Failure of an employee to accept or acknowledge a voluntary overtime in Telestaff or by direct contact with the duty BC, shall result in the employee having 24 hours added to the total hours the employee has worked that year. Overtime notifications not received due to technological difficulties with the department staffing software or hardware will be grounds for waiving of the 24 hour penalty. Personal technological issues are not reason for wavier of the 24 hour penaty.
- d. The voluntary overtime list will be according to total hours and seniority. January 1<sup>st</sup> of each year the total number of hours worked will be reset to zero and the computer program will arrange the list according to seniority by job classification. Hours worked, or the refusal penalty, will be added to the overtime account of each employee throughout the year. Employees with the least number of hours worked will get the first opportunity to accept an overtime assignment. If two employees have the same numbers of hours worked, the senior employee will have the first opportunity to accept an overtime assignment.
- e. Overtime worked by holding over for less than for (4) hours, or approved special projects, OES or FEMA assignment, or officer meetings will be coded and entered as overtime department business, and will not be calculated to the total overtime worked for purpose of determining placement on the voluntary overtime list.
- f. Personnel changing platoons or job classifications shall be placed on the overtime list based on their total hours overtime worked that year.
- g. No trades are allowed while working overtime.
- h. Personnel hired first for less than 24 hours for voluntary overtime on a given day shall have first right to receive additional continuous hours due to schedule changes, up to the end of that shift.
- i. Every effort will be made to staff between the window of 1700 and 2000.

#### **30.2.3 Mandatory Overtime Staffing Procedure**

- a. When the voluntary system (outlined above) fails to provide enough volunteers, the Battalion Chief shall implement the following mandatory staffing procedure.
- b. Every attempt shall be made to avoid mandating **ANYONE** to work within the requirements of the staffing rules.
- c. When the Battalion Chief or designee has completed the attempt to contact any available volunteer, the mandatory overtime mode is initiated. If the shift being filled for is a designated holiday identified in the Holiday Mandatory Overtime Staffing Procedure Section 30.2.4 a. of this procedure, the holiday mandatory overtime system shall be followed. No employee can be ordered to work mandatory overtime out of their job classification. The principle of rank for rank will be used when mandating overtime. This provision does not apply to employees assigned on an interim basis as Acting Battalion Chief or Acting Fire Captain. The Battalion Chief or their designee will follow the staffing rules for mandatory overtime.
- d. Employees mandated to work overtime are responsible to work the assigned shift unless they are able to find another qualified employee, of any rank, to work in their place. The replacement employee shall have the hours worked added to their total overtime hours in the computer program. Mandated employees who find their own replacement shall be exempt from any additional occurring mandatory overtime for that date. Mandated employees who actually work four or more hours of mandatory overtime shall have their name moved to the bottom of the mandatory overtime list.
- e. A mandatory overtime list shall be maintained in the computer program, that determines the order in which the employees will be mandated (by reverse seniority and most recent hours) to work overtime. The mandatory list is located in the computer staffing program (Telestaff) for use when mandatory overtime is required.
- f. No employee will be mandated to work overtime if they are on an approved vacation of 12 hours or greater prior to, or their next regular duty day following the mandated shift. No employee can be mandated to work overtime, or their regular duty shift, if the order would require that employee to work more than 72 hours without a 24 consecutive hour break. Employees exercising the vacation exemption from mandatory overtime must utilize the leave.
- g. No employee shall be mandated to work beyond seventy-two (72) hours without a break of twenty-four (24) consecutive hours except on a voluntary basis to avoid mandatory overtime hiring or under emergency conditions declared by the Fire Chief or designee. Employees volunteering to work

beyond ninety-six (96) hours will be responsible to work their regular scheduled shifts and shall not be allowed to work beyond a maximum one hundred twenty (120) hours without a minimum break of twenty-four (24) consecutive hours. Due regard shall be given to employee safety and mental health.

#### 30.2.4 Holiday Mandatory Overtime Staffing Procedure

- This procedure shall be used to hire mandatory overtime for Thanksgiving, a. Christmas Eve, and Christmas Day. Notification of those being mandated for overtime will be as far in advance as possible. For these holidays, notification of those being ordered to work mandatory overtime shall be done 96 hours in advance. The number of people notified will be determined by the actual number of vacancies on those holidays for which it is anticipated that overtime will be needed to fill, plus two in each job classification, including paramedics if not included in the other classifications. Any employee notified twice in the same calendar year for mandatory overtime on a holiday, but not used for either day, will have the second date assigned as a date worked and move to the bottom of the mandatory overtime list. If personnel needed exceeds the number of personnel notified, the Battalion Chief shall invoke the Emergency Overtime procedure utilizing the mandatory overtime list as the first means of staffing. Should the mandatory overtime list be exhausted, vacancies shall be filled by the first person contacted.
- b. All employees who are not on vacation the last 12 hours of their normal duty day prior to the mandated holiday or the first 12 hours of their next normal duty day after the holiday (referred to as "bracketed days"), will be considered available for holiday mandatory overtime. All employees not on vacation, sick leave, workers compensation, or other recognized leave, will be available to be mandated to work overtime on the three holidays listed in 30.2.4a. Employees exercising the vacation exemption from holiday mandatory overtime must utilize the leave. Bracketed days cannot be traded. Employees denied vacation leave for Thanksgiving, Christmas Eve, or Christmas Day due to a lack of overtime volunteers will have their names placed at the bottom of the mandatory overtime list.
- c. When one platoon is responsible for both holidays, i.e., Christmas Eve and Christmas Day the following will take place:

For example, employees will be notified according to the existing procedure. Once employees are notified, the person at the bottom of the list of employees notified will have first choice picking either Christmas Eve or Christmas Day. The next person from the bottom of the list will have the next choice for either Christmas Eve or Christmas Day. This procedure will take place until all slots are filled for both days. (Group the needs of those notified for both days together on one list, then have the personnel choose.)

An example of the above procedure is as follows:

1	Last Choice
2	Eleventh Choice
3	Tenth Choice
4	Ninth Choice
5	Eighth Choice
6	Seventh Choice
7	Sixth Choice For Either Day
8	Fifth Choice For Either Day
9	Fourth Choice For Either Day
10	Third Choice For Either Day
11	Second Choice For Either Day
12	First Choice For Either Day

- d. No employee shall be mandated to work overtime, except emergency overtime, if it requires them to work a minimum of four (4) hours on each shift of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day. No employee will be mandated to work to replace another who is working out of rank for a short term Temporary Upgrade (acting) assignment.
- e. Mandated employees who find their own replacement shall be exempt from any additional occurring overtime for that date.

#### Article 31 Comp Time

Upon an employee's request, the Fire Chief or his/her designee may approve at his/her discretion, compensatory time off for forty (40)-hour-per-week employees at the rate of time-and-one-half (1 ½ in lieu of cash for overtime worked), up to a maximum of forty (40) hours for forty (40) hour-per-workweek. The employee may utilize his/her accrued compensatory time just as he/she would any other paid time off. CTO is not available for accrual or use for fifty-six hour work week employees.

In the first pay period of every April employees will be paid for any compensatory balance of hours in excess of twenty (20) for forty (40) hour-per-workweek Case by case exceptions to this April pay-down provision may be waived on a limited basis at the sole discretion of the Fire Chief or his/her designee. Such determinations are not subject to grievance or appeal.

Once time off has been approved, it will be guaranteed by the Department.

#### Article 32 Temporary Upgrade Pay (Acting Pay)

Compensation to employees who are assigned by the Department to work in an upgraded position/classification for a limited duration.

#### 32.1 Fire Captain Temporary Upgrade Pay

Whenever a Firefighter-Engineer is assigned the regular duties of a Fire Captain, he/she shall be paid at the step on the Captain pay scale that provides for at least a five percent (5.0%) increase in the employee's base pay.

There will be no compensation for out of rank Trades.

#### 32.2 Eligibility for Temporary Upgrade Assignments

Employees are eligible to be assigned if they are on the Captain promotional eligibility list and have successfully completed the Acting Fire Captain Qualifications as outlined in the Department Procedures Manual. Temporary Acting Captain assignments shall be filled by employees within the shift, priority shall be given to regular duty then overtime.

In the absence of an eligibility list for Captains, acting in a higher classification shall be assigned from those employees who have completed Acting Fire Captain Qualifications.

### 32.3 Order of Assignment for Short Term Temporary Upgrade Captain Assignments

Whenever a Captain is needed to fill out the approved complement of a shift and a person must be hired back to fill such approved complement, a reasonably available Captain shall be hired back rather than appointing a Firefighter-Engineer as Acting Captain.

For temporary upgrade Captain assignments, as long as there are on-duty volunteers, no non-volunteering employee will be assigned to a higher classification. Employees shall be assigned in order of placement on the eligibility list or in the event there is no list, in order of seniority. The use of personnel out of sequence or for partial shifts shall be at the discretion of the Battalion Chief. The Department may elect not to assign an employee to a temporary upgrade assignment if the employee has a documented performance issue. In such case, the employee will be notified in advance of such decision.

#### 32.4 Long Term Temporary Upgrade Captain Assignments

Employees will be assigned Long Term Temporary Upgrade Captain Assignments in accordance with the meet and confer process with the Department and the DVP's. 'Long Term' is defined as ten (10) or more shifts.

#### 32.5 Temporary Upgrade Battalion Chief Assignment

Whenever a Fire Captain is assigned to serve in a Temporary Upgrade Battalion Chief Assignment, he/she shall be paid at the step on the Battalion Chief pay scale that provides for at least a five percent (5.0%) increase in the employee's base pay. A Fire Captain in a Temporary Upgrade Battalion Chief Assignment will remain covered by all provisions of the Fire Unit MOU.

#### Article 33 Leaves

#### 33.1 Holiday Benefit for Forty (40) Hour Workweek Employees

The holidays to be observed are as follows and employees who work a forty (40) hour workweek schedule shall not be required to be on duty unless the Department has so indicated:

- New Year's Day, January 1st.
- Martin Luther King's Birthday, the 3rd Monday in January.
- President's Day, 3rd Monday in February.
- Memorial Day, last Monday in May.
- Independence Day, July 4th.
- Labor Day, 1st Monday in September.
- Veteran's Day, November 11.
- Thanksgiving Day, 4th Thursday in November.
- The day after Thanksgiving.
- Christmas Eve, December 24th.
- Christmas Day, December 25th.
- New Years' Eve, December 31.
- Every day approved by the JPA Board of Directors as a public holiday, public fast, thanksgiving or a day of mourning.

When a holiday falls on Sunday, the following Monday shall be observed. If the holiday falls on Saturday, the previous Friday shall be observed.

With regards to the holidays on Christmas Eve and New Years' Eve should either date fall on a Saturday or Sunday, the preceding Friday shall be observed. In the case where Christmas Day and/or New Years' Day are observed on Friday, the corresponding Eve holiday shall be observed on Thursday.

If the holiday falls on an employee's regularly scheduled time off, eight (8) hours of compensatory time off shall be granted. In the event one (1) or more holidays fall within an annual vacation leave of an employee who receives holiday time off, such holidays shall not be charged as vacation leave.

If a forty (40) hour workweek employee is required by the Department to work on any of the above holidays, he/she shall be paid at the appropriate overtime rate for the hours worked and shall be granted equivalent time off for holiday compensation under the following conditions:

a. Such time off shall be taken at the discretion of the Fire Chief or his/her designee, with due regard for the desires of the employee and the workload of the department. b. Such equivalent time off shall never accumulate to more than forty (40) hours.

## 33.2 Holiday-in-lieu Pay for Fifty-Six (56) Hour Workweek Employees

Employees working a fifty-six hour workweek shall not accrue paid leave for the Department's designated holidays. In recognition of this, employees shall receive Holiday-in-lieu pay at the rate of 5.25% of employee's base pay each pay period. Nothing in this section shall be construed to change department practice regarding the number of vacation spots available per day for usage.

Employees who regularly work a 56-hour per week schedule who are temporarily assigned to a 40 hour per week schedule on a short term basis (i.e., for light duty assignment), but who are anticipated to return to the 56 hours per week schedule will continue to receive the 5.25% differential. Those employees will not be entitled to paid time off for any of the Department's recognized holidays (as defined in Section 37.1 "Holiday Benefit for Forty (40) Hour Workweek Employees"). 56-hour employees temporarily working a 40 hour week will be required to work on Department holidays and will not receive a paid holiday for those work days. Employees who desire those days off must use their own discretionary leave and have departmental approval. Additionally, the Department and employee may mutually agree to establish an alternate work schedule for the week in which a holiday falls.

#### Article 34 Vacation

## 34.1 Policy

Vacations are considered essential to the employee's welfare and they are granted by the Fire Department to allow employees relaxation and rest from their duties. Therefore, it shall be the policy of the Fire Department not to allow the excess accumulation of vacation leave.

All full-time regular employees shall be entitled to annual leave with pay as provided below.

#### 34.2 Vacation Allowance

Each 56-Hour Week employee shall be granted one hundred forty-four (144) hours credit for vacation with pay following completion of one (1) year of continuous service from date of hire. Thereafter, for each additional biweekly pay period of service, the employee shall accrue vacation with pay as follows:

	56-Hour Week	
Minimum		
Continuous		
Service		

	Hrs.	Shifts	BW Accrual	Max. Accumulation
End of 1st Year	144			
13-47 months	144	6	5.54	288 hrs.
48-95 months	204	8.5	7.85	408 hrs.
96-143 months	224	9.33	8.62	448 hrs.
144-191 months	264	11	10.15	528 hrs.
192-239 months	300	12.5	11.54	600 hrs.
240+ months	312	13	12	624 hrs.

Each 40-Hour Week employee shall be granted ninety-six (96) hours credit for vacation with pay following completion of one (1) year of continuous service from date of hire. Thereafter, for each additional biweekly pay period of service, the employee shall accrue vacation with pay as follows:

Minimum Continuous Service		40-Hou	ır Week	
		Days	BW Accrual	Max. Accumulation
End of 1st Year	96	12		
13-47 months	96	12	3.69	192
48-95 months	146	18.25	5.62	292
96-143 months	160	20	6.15	320
144-191 months	188	23.5	7.23	376
192-239 months	200	25	7.69	400
240+ months	208	26	8	416

The above allowance shall be pro-rated for employees leaving employment with the Department during a biweekly pay period.

Employees shall accrue vacation credit at the end of each biweekly pay period. During the annual vacation selection process each year, an employee may select at the maximum accrual rate of vacation time earned during the coming calendar year. After the selection process an employee may then use any other accrued time selecting open vacation slots on a first-come, first-served basis with the approval of the Battalion Chief. After annual vacation selection process vacation time will approved in order of submission/request.

Once an employee selections vacation time, the days/shifts selected cannot be traded to another employee.

For 56 hour employees a maximum of eight (8) vacation spots per shift has been authorized by the Department.

Employees signed up for vacation on Thanksgiving, Christmas Eve, and Christmas Day will only be granted vacation when staffing allows for their vacancy to be filled by swing or voluntary overtime personnel. Vacation will be approved by order of selection in rank, coinciding with the rank of available replacement. Employees granted approved vacation will be notified by 20:00 the night before. Once vacation is approved it cannot be canceled, unless done so voluntarily to prevent mandatory overtime.

No employee may use vacation in excess of hours accrued.

#### 34.3 Vacation Accumulation

- a. The Department will provide each employee a bi-weekly written accounting of vacation accumulation and vacation earned and used during the previous pay period. The report may be included on the bi-weekly wage and earnings statement. Employees may not accrue more than two times their annual vacation leave.
- b. Employees are responsible to schedule their vacation during the annual vacation signups to ensure that their maximum accrual does not exceed their two (2) year accrual. Employees who are unable to take their vacation due to the Fire Department's service needs, and reach their maximum permissible vacation accumulation will be required to accept cash payment, in twenty-four (24)-hour increments, for enough time to reduce the accumulation below the maximum.

## 34.4 Vacation Accumulation Maximums

When switching between shift and non-shift work schedules:

#### 34.4.1 **Shift Employees:**

When a shift employee accepts an alternate work assignment as a non-shift employee, the maximum accumulation applicable from the shift schedule shall be factored into an equivalent temporary balance in the non-shift schedule, which shall apply for a two (2) year period. If the assignment extends beyond two (2) years, the employee must begin reducing the temporary balance to meet the balance that is formalized in the MOU that relates to a permanent assignment on a non-shift schedule. At the end of three (3) years in the alternate assignment, the employee will be paid for any excess balance above the formalized maximum in the MOU that relates to the non-shift schedule as a permanent assignment.

## 34.4.2 Non-Shift Employees:

When a non-shift employee accepts an alternate assignment as a shift employee, the employee shall be allowed to accumulate leave time under maximum accumulation ceilings applicable to shift employees. When the assignment ends and the employee returns to non-shift work, the employee will be allowed one (1) year to reduce the balance or be paid for the excess at the end of that one-year period.

#### 34.5 Continuous Service

- a. As used in this Section, year of completed continuous service shall include, but not be limited to, all time while the employee is on sick leave and/or vacation pay, whether or not he/she is receiving benefits under Section 4850 of the Labor Code.
- b. Absences of one (1) day or more (one (1) shift for fifty-six (56)-hour employees) resulting from disciplinary action shall cause an adjustment to service date. Neither military leave, family care leave, nor leave of absence without pay less than two (2) pay periods shall constitute an interruption in computing continuous service. However, leaves of absence without pay of more than two (2) pay periods shall constitute an interruption when computing length of continuous service.

## 34.6 Vacation Scheduling

The time at which an employee may take vacation shall be determined by the Fire Chief or designee, with due regard for the wishes of the employee and the needs of the service. Denial of vacation may be appealed through the grievance procedure up to and including Step 2 only; however, if a final decision is not made prior to the date of requested vacation, resolution of the grievance is limited to the employee's desire to avoid similar situations in the future and will not include any financial reimbursement. Any other violations of the express provisions of this article may be appealed through the grievance procedure up to and including Step 3.

Vacation scheduling shall be done in accordance with the Departments vacation scheduling procedure.

#### 34.7 Amount of Vacation Time

An employee may use the vacation to his credit with the following exceptions:

During the initial vacation selection process each year, an employee may only select the amount of vacation time scheduled to be earned during the calendar year. After the selection process, an employee may then use any other accrued time by selecting open vacation slots on a first-come first-served basis.

#### 34.8 Vacation Sellback

56 Hour employees - In addition to the Department's right to pay employees who reach their maximum accrual, all 56 hour work week employees shall have the

option to **make an irrevocable election to** receive cash payment for up to one hundred and forty four (144) hours of accrued vacation time each calendar year.

Requests must be received by Payroll no later than December 31 for the following year elections. No employee can elect to sell back more than their annual vacation accrual. An employee must have the designated number of accumulated vacation available for sell back at the designated time frame. Employees may receive a cash payment for up to 72 hours of accumulated vacation during June of each year and the employee may receive a cash payment for up to 72 hours of accumulated vacation during November of each year for a maximum of 144 hours.

40 Work employees - In addition to the Department's right to pay employees who reach their maximum accrual, all 40 hour work week employees shall have the option to **make an irrevocable election to** receive cash payment for up to eight (80) hours of accrued vacation time each calendar year.

Requests must be received by Payroll no later than December 31 for the following year elections. No employee can elect to sell back more than their annual vacation accrual. An employee must have the designated number of accumulated vacation available for sell back at the designated time frame. Employees may receive a cash payment for up to 40 hours of accumulated vacation during June of each year and the employee may receive a cash payment for up to 40 hours of accumulated vacation during November of each year for a maximum of 80 hours.

## 34.9 Vacation Allowance for Terminated Employees

Employees who terminate with the Department shall be paid the straight-time salary equivalent in a lump sum for all accrued vacation leave earned.

.

## 34.10 Platoon/Station/Vacation Selection (Bidding Procedure)

The platoon, and station sign-up will be held in the fall of each year and completed by December 1 of each year. Bidding for platoon, station and vacation shall be done in accordance with Department platoon, station and vacation bidding procedure (See Appendix D).

#### Article 35 Sick Leave

## 35.1 Purpose

The purpose of this Section is to continue the compensation of employees who must remain off their jobs because of illness or disability. Such sick leave is a privilege, which the employee can exercise in the event of his/her bona fide illness or disability or in the event his/her presence away from work is essential because of illness, death or disability of immediate members of his/her family.

#### 35.2 Sick Leave Accrual

For full-time regular and probationary employees on a forty (40) hour workweek schedule, sick leave shall be accrued at the rate of 3.7 hours for each biweekly pay period of service or twelve (12) days per year. Unused sick leave shall be accumulated. There is no cap on sick leave accumulation.

For full-time regular and probationary employees on a fifty-six (56) hour workweek schedule, sick leave shall be accrued at the rate of 5.54 hours for each biweekly pay period of service or six (6) twenty-four (24)-hour shifts per year. Unused sick leave shall be accumulated. There is no cap on sick leave accumulation.

Any employee who is on paid leave shall continue to earn sick leave credit. An employee who is on leave without pay shall not accrue sick leave credits. Sick leave shall accrue during an absence, which is a result of occupational disability resulting from Department service.

The Department will provide a biweekly written accounting to all employees of accumulated sick leave balance and sick leave earned and used during the previous pay period. The report may be included on the biweekly wage and earnings statement.

## 35.3 Doctor's Certification

The Fire Chief or his/her designee is responsible for determining that only bona fide personal or family sick leave is taken.

A doctor's certification may be required in all cases where the period of absence exceeds five (5) consecutive working days or three (3) consecutive shifts.

The submission of the doctor's certification may be required in other individual cases, regardless of the length of absence, where, in the opinion of the Fire Chief, or his/her designee, substantial evidence exists that sick leave has been misused and a prior warning has been given to the employee regarding the abuse of sick leave.

#### 35.4 Protected Sick Leave and Bereavement Leave

Protected sick leave may be taken and if taken, shall be charged to sick leave for the following reasons:

- The diagnosis, care, or treatment of an existing health condition of, or preventative care for, an employee.
- The diagnosis, care, or treatment of an existing health condition of, or preventative care for, an employee's family member.
- An employee who is a victim of domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking.

Employee family means parent, spouse, domestic partner, son, daughter, or domestic partner's child, sibling, stepchildren, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparents and grandchildren.

Not more than six (6) days or 48 hour for a 40 hour employee or four (4) shifts or 96 hours for a 56 hour employee of such family sick leave shall be granted in any one (1) calendar year. However, if extenuating circumstances exist, at the discretion of the Fire Chief and or his/her designee, a reasonable extension of the six (6) days or 48 hour for a 40 hour employee or four (4) shifts or 96 hours for a 56 hour employee limit may be granted. Any additional leave so granted shall be charged against the employee's accumulated sick leave.

In the event of a death in the immediate family, a 40 hour employee may take up to three days or 24 hours a 56 hour employee may take up to two (2) shifts or 48 hours of paid time off. At the discretion of the Fire Chief or his/her designee, the employee may be granted additional shifts of accrued sick leave. Bereavement Leave shall be tracked separately. In the context of bereavement leave only, immediate family member shall be defined as: spouse, domestic partner, child, foster child who resided with the employee at the time of his/her death, stepchild, mother, father, stepmother, stepfather, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother, stepbrother, sister, stepsister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, grandmother, grandfather, spouse's grandmother, spouse's grandfather, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, or grandchildren.

Bereavement leave shall not be accumulated and is in addition to sick leave and vacation benefits.

#### 35.5 Extended Sick Leave

After one year of continuous merit system service, employees who must stay off work because of illness or injury and who have exhausted their sick leave benefits may be granted extended sick leave pay for thirty (30) calendar days at the rate of seventy-five percent (75%) of regular salary upon recommendation and approval of the Fire Chief or his/her designee. Such extended sick leave shall not be charged to the employee's future sick leave accrual. Employment-related benefits are prorated in accordance with the employee's time on the payroll (i.e., seventy-five percent 75%). The Fire Department reserves the right to require medical documentation regarding the need for extended sick leave.

#### Article 36 Leaves of Absence

#### 36.1 Industrial Accident Leave

Industrial accident leave means the absence from duty of an employee because of a work-related disability incurred in the course and scope of employment with the Fire Department. When such absence has been accepted for coverage under the provisions of the Workers' Compensation laws of the State of California, such leave shall not be deducted from the employee's sick leave balance. As a condition of receiving pay under this rule, the employee shall be required to assign or endorse to the Fire Department any temporary disability compensation received as a result of the Workers' Compensation insurance program during such period

of pay by the Fire Department. Safety employees shall be provided benefits pursuant to Section 4850 of the Labor Code of the State of California and applicable State Law.

## 36.2 Military Leave

Military leave shall be granted by the Fire Department in accordance with the provisions of State and Federal laws.

## 36.3 Jury Duty/Subpoena

Employees called for jury service shall be excused from all assigned duties until released by the court when: (1) not placed on a jury, (2) the case is recessed for three days or more other than for a weekend or a holiday, or (3) the case is completed and the jury dismissed. Employees released by the court while scheduled to be on duty shall have up to three hours to report for duty; however, an employee dismissed after 5:00 p.m. shall not be required to return to duty, provided the employee has served three (3) consecutive days of jury service.

Employees who are placed on phone standby, by a court, for jury duty shall immediately inform their BC of the jury duty requirements. The employee and the BC shall work out the appropriate release time arrangements including sufficient time to travel to court and return to work.

Employees that are under subpoena to appear as a witness, or for a deposition, in any legal proceeding that is not part of the employee's official duties, where the employee is not the initiating party, shall be released from duty for sufficient time to fulfill the legal requirements of the subpoena. Employees shall return to duty as soon as is reasonably possible after the completion of the requirements of the subpoena.

#### 36.4 Leave of Absence without Pay

Leaves of absence without pay may be granted for a period not to exceed one (1) year in cases of illness not covered by sick leave; in cases of personal emergencies, including childbirth; for temporary employment by the Union; for education and training; or when such absences would not be contrary to the best interests of the Fire Department. Any authorization for leave of absence without pay shall be made in writing by the Fire Chief or his/her designee.

The employee may elect to use earned sick leave (provided eligible for sick leave) and vacation prior to commencement of the leave or retain the earned sick leave and vacation for use upon return to employment.

Absence from duty without pay for a period not exceeding fifteen (15) calendar days for satisfactory reasons may be granted by the Fire Chief or his/her designee.

Any employee who does not return to his employment on or before the date of expiration of his leave shall be deemed separated from the service as of such date

of expiration, subject to due process. An employee who is on leave without pay shall not accrue vacation or sick leave.

## 36.5 Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

In accordance with the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act, and the California Family Rights Act, the Fire Department will grant job protected unpaid family and medical leave to eligible employees for up to twelve (12) weeks per rolling twelvemonth (12) period. An eligible employee is one that has worked twelve hundred and fifty hours in the twelve months preceding application for such leave.

The Fire Department will adhere to applicable Federal and State laws regarding Family and Medical Leave. For specific conditions governing Family Medical Leave please refer to the Fire Department Policy. Such Family Medical leave shall run concurrent with any usage of paid leave.

#### Article 37 Benefits

#### 37.1 Health Insurance

The Department shall make contributions on behalf of those employees eligible for Group Medical Coverage under the various plans available to the Department in the amounts necessary to a maximum contribution of one hundred sixty dollars (\$160.00) per employee per month or the MEC as required by CalPERS, whichever is greater.

The Department shall make available to eligible current and retired employees benefits equal to the State Employees' Medical and Hospital Care Act and may self-insure after meeting and conferring and agreeing with the Union.

#### 37.2 Flexible Benefits Plan

The Department shall contribute up to the amounts listed below (inclusive of the \$160 maximum Department contribution or CalPERS MEC whichever is greater, towards group medical insurance or No Plan) per month towards the flexible benefit plan.

	Effective January 2019	Effective January 2020	Effective January 2021	Effective January 2022
No Plan	\$380	\$380	\$380	\$380
<b>Employee Only</b>	\$827	\$876	\$929	\$985
Employee +1	\$1,654	\$1,753	\$1,858	\$1,969
Family	\$2,152	\$2,281	\$2,418	\$2,563

No Plan Eligibility - If an employee is eligible for alternative group medical insurance through a spouse or domestic partner's employer-sponsored medical

plan, or through a parent's insurance, the employee may waive the Department's medical insurance coverage and select such alternate plan. Proof of such alternate coverage is required prior to waiving coverage through the Department plan. If an employee selects the No Plan option the JPA contribution shall be deposited to the employees deferred compensation account.

If the full MOU negotiations between the JPA and Local 2400 are not settled prior to November 30, 2022, the fix dollar amounts in the Monthly Flexibly Benefit Contribution shall increase by 6.0%.

Local 2400 may provide the Department with written notice, by August 1, of any year, to reopen and meet and confer regarding <u>Section 37.2 Flexible Benefit Plan</u> contributions if the fix dollar amount above, requires an employee who selects Kaiser to make a contribution that exceeds 10% of the monthly premium for Kaiser (at employee only, employee + 1 or Family).

 If Local 2400 reopens this Section, an employee who selects Kaiser shall not contribute more than 10% of the Kaiser premium unless the parties mutually agree to an amount that requires an employee contribution to exceed 10% or the Kaiser rate.

If an employee selects a plan, whose monthly premium exceeds the amounts listed above, the employee will be responsible for payment of the month premium that exceeds the amounts listed above through payroll deduction.

During the term of this MOU, the maximum monthly out of pocket premium payment of an employee who selects Kaiser will not exceed 10% of the monthly premium for Kaiser at the level selected (employee only, employee + 1 or Family). If the Kaiser monthly premium exceeds the negotiated flat dollar monthly contribution above, and an employee selects a plan whose monthly premium is less than the Kaiser premium, then the employee's maximum contribution shall be up to 10% of the selected plan's monthly premium. For example: if the Departments contribution is \$2,100 per month and the employee selects a plan whose cost is \$2,500 a month the employee contribution will be \$400 per month. If the Departments contribution is \$2,100 per month, but Kaiser premium is \$3,000 per month then the employee maximum contribution would be \$300 per month or 10% of the Kaiser premium.

#### 37.3 Dental Insurance

The Department shall provide for one hundred percent (100%) coverage on routine maintenance and eighty percent (80%) on minor and major dental work with a maximum payment of three thousand dollars (\$3,000) per eligible employee and covered dependent per year. A lifetime orthodontic benefit of three thousand five hundred dollars (\$3,500) shall be provided to eligible employee and dependents. The Department may self-insure to provide equal or better benefits.

## 37.4 Life Insurance/Accidental Death Insurance (AD&D Insurance)

The Department shall provide the following benefits or their equivalents:

- a. Two hundred thousand dollars (\$200,000) Life insurance.
- b. AD&D two hundred thousand dollars (\$200,000) accidental death and dismemberment.

#### 37.5 Vision Insurance:

The Department shall provide vision insurance for the eligible employee and covered dependents. Vision coverage shall provide annual exams, lenses and frames with a twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) annual deductible.

## 37.6 Retirement Health Savings Account

## **Eligibility and Plan Design**

All employees in the Unit will be enrolled in the RHS Account.

Con	trik	out	:IO	n
N 4 -		۔ ما	ء ـ	c

Months of Service	Department Contribution	Employee Contribution
1 – 131	2.0%	1.0%
132 – 191	2.5%	2.0%
192 – 239	3.0%	2.0%
240 – 299	3.5%	2.5%
300+	4.0%	2.5%

 Months of Service for the calculation of the RHSA contributions is defined as continuous service with the Department only. It does not include service time with City of San Mateo, Belmont Fire Protection District or City of Foster City/Estero Municipal Improvement District.

## Separation Pays

Separation pay shall be contributed to this account in accordance with the Plan design. Any employee separating within the term of this contract will have all of his/her eligible accrued leave balances paid out into his/her RHS account. The administration costs of maintaining this RHS account will be borne by the Department.

## 37.7 457 Plan – Deferred Compensation Plan

The Department shall make available voluntary deferred compensation plan(s) for all employees.

#### 37.8 Internal Revenue Code Section 125 Plan

The Department shall offer an Internal Revenue Code Section 125 Plan (the 'Plan'), which contains the components of premium conversion, healthcare reimbursement account and dependent care reimbursement account.

It is understood that during the term of this contract, the Department may seek expert opinion as to the parameters of this Plan and all contributions to the flexible benefits plan outlined below are contingent upon compliance with state and federal rules and regulations. The Parties agree to meet and confer if any part of this structure is found to be noncompliant. Administration of the Plan is pursuant to IRS regulations. The Department makes no representations regarding taxation of money deferred by employees under the Plan.

#### Article 38 Retirement

Retirement benefits shall be provided under applicable legislation pertaining to the Public Employees' Retirement System.

The Department currently provides the following retirement benefits:

## 38.1 Safety

- 2.7% @ 57 with highest average annual pensionable compensation earned during 36 consecutive months of service for all local safety members hired on or after January 13, 2019 and all "new" members hired on or after January 1, 2013.
- Classic employees, as defined by Section 7522.05 of the Government Code, are responsible to pay the entire employee share (9.0%)

Effective January 1, 2019, employees shall pay 4.0% of the PERS employer rate (for a total PERS contribution of 13.0%), in accordance with Government Code 7522.30. The contributions toward employer rate will be pre-tax under 414(h)2.

Effective July 14, 2019, classic members shall pay 4.5% of the PERS employer rate (for a total PERS contribution of 13.5%), in accordance with Government Code 7522.30. The contributions toward employer rate will be pre-tax under 414(h)2.

Effective July 12, 2020, classic members and new members hired on or after January 1, 2013 shall pay 50% of the total normal cost rate, with a cap of 14% for Classic members, in accordance with Government Code 7522.30. The contributions toward employer rate will be pre-tax under 414(h)2.

The contributions toward employer rate shall not be credited to the employee account at PERS and shall not be reimbursed to the contributor by the Department at any time for any reason. The contributions toward employer rate will be pre-tax under 414(h)2. In the event the Internal Revenue Service determines these contributions cannot be done pre-tax, the Department will move forward with a PERS contract amendment under Government Code Section 20516(a) as soon as administratively feasible. If the agreement to cost share under Government Code 20516(f) reduces or limits an employee's benefit base or reportable compensation

to PERS during the term of this MOU, the Department agrees to reopen on this item upon the Unit's request.

## 38.2 Military Buy Back

The Department has adopted administrative provisions that allow employees to pay for prior military service credit on a pretax basis utilizing the IRS 414(h)(2) provision.

## 38.3 PERS Reopener

After April 1, 2019, Local 2400 can provide written notice to the Department to reopen the MOU regarding employee retirement contributions. Specifically, the reopener would address Section 20516 Employee Sharing Additional Cost of the PERS Optional Benefits Listing. If any modifications are agreed upon they shall be in accordance with PERS rules and regulations.

#### Article 39 Uniform Allowance

#### 39.1 Initial Uniform Allowance

The Department shall provide two (2) standard uniforms in accordance with the department's uniform policy upon initial hire.

## 39.2 Uniform Allowance

Employees in the Fire Unit shall receive a uniform allowance of Thirty eight dollar and forty six cents (\$38.46) per pay period.

As each Station is equipped with washers and dryers, it will no longer be provided with laundry services, sheet and towels.

The Department has an interest in requiring all safety employees to have a Class A uniform. The Department will purchase one Class A coat for each safety employee when they complete probation.

#### 39.3 Standard Uniform

All personnel will be required to wear a standard uniform. The standard uniform will include specifications for clothing used during the physical fitness period. A dark blue standard uniform jacket will be designated by the Fire Chief and the initial purchase will be made by the Department.

The standard uniform items are as follows:

a. Shirt: Dark blue San Mateo Consolidated Fire Department uniform shirt, two pockets, 100% wool, long or short sleeve. Personnel shall be permitted to wear one Department-issued or Association pin on their uniform pocket. No patches are to be worn on the shirt unless authorized by the San Mateo Consolidated Fire Department Administration.

- b. Trousers: Dark blue uniform style pants, 100% wool, 16-oz. serge.
- c. T-shirts: Short sleeve, official dark blue crew neck with San Mateo Fire Consolidated Department logo on the left breast portion of the shirt.
- d. Socks: Solid colors, black, blue or white.
- e. Belt: Plain black, 1½" width, single row buckle holes, with San Mateo Fire Consolidated Department buckle.
- f. Hat: Official San Mateo Fire Department soft hat with San Mateo Fire Consolidated Department hat badge.
- g. Name tag.
- h. Boots: Black high top with steel shank and steel toe. Approved for the fire service by CAL OSHA.
- Jacket: Dark blue, approved by the Fire Chief, may be worn with the station uniform.
  - For Physical Fitness Program and after workday hours within the fire station grounds only:
- j. Sweatshirt: Dark blue, long or short sleeves that are hemmed, and have the official Fire Department logo on the left breast area, with or without "San Mateo Consolidated Fire Department" on the back; NO cut-out or cut-off type sleeves.
- k. Sweatpants: Dark blue with the official Fire Department logo on the left front.
- I. Gym shorts: Dark blue.

#### For Deputy Fire Marshal only:

- m. White shirt, long or short sleeves, two pockets, white buttons, shoulder epaulets.
- n. Black shoes or boots.
- Black or dark blue socks.
- p. White T-shirt with crew neck.
- q. Pants and belt the same as Captains and Firefighter-Engineers.

r. Jacket, dark blue, approved by the Fire Chief, may be worn with the station uniform.

## 39.4 Damage Reimbursement

Employees of the Fire Department shall be reimbursed the reasonable value of any personal equipment or clothing damaged or destroyed in the discharge of duties under stress or strain where normal caution cannot be exercised.

The amount to be reimbursed for the damaged article(s) will be determined by the employee(s) and the Battalion Chief and will require Fire Chief approval. Disputes on reimbursements are grievable through the grievance procedure up to and including Step 2 only. The following applies:

- a. The amount of reimbursement will be based on the remaining percentage of use, the estimated repair, or the replacement cost of the article(s).
- b. When watches are concerned, reimbursement will not exceed one hundred dollars (\$100) replacement or repair unless prior approval has been obtained from the Fire Chief.
- c. If there is partial or total reimbursement from other sources this will be deducted from the Fire Department's reimbursement.
- d. If the employee receives reimbursement from outside sources after Fire Department payment is made, the employee shall reimburse the Fire Department up to the amount received from the Fire Department.

## Article 40 Mileage Allowance

Mileage reimbursement: Fire Department employees who must use their private vehicles for official business shall be compensated at the established Federal rate.

## Article 41 Mandatory Medicare/Social Security

The Fire Department reserves the right to reopen this contract in the event that Congress imposes a mandatory obligation upon the Fire Department to compensate members of the Unit for Medicare assistance or Social Security coverage during the term of this Agreement.

In the event the Fire Department and its employees are required to participate in either the Federal Social Security Program or the Mandatory Medicare Program the contribution designated by law to be the responsibility of the employee shall be paid in full by the employee and the Fire Department shall not be obligated to pay any portion thereof. Likewise, those contributions designated by Federal law to be the sole obligation of the Fire Department shall remain the obligation of the Fire Department.

#### Article 42 Grievance Procedure

#### 42.1 Definition

A grievance is any dispute, which involves the interpretation or application of any provision of the Memorandum of Understanding, excluding, however, those provisions of the Memorandum of Understanding, which specifically provide that the decision of any Department official shall be final, the interpretation or application of those provisions not being subject to the grievance procedure. Step 2 shall be utilized to provide an administrative appeal of a written reprimand. Such appeals shall not be processed beyond Step 2.

#### 42.2 Procedure

A grievance shall be filed according to the following steps:

## 42.3 Step 1. Immediate Supervisor.

A grievance may be filed by an employee in his/her own behalf, or jointly by a group of employees or by the Union.

Within fifteen (15) calendar days of the event giving rise to a grievance, the grievant shall present the grievance in writing to the Battalion Chief. Grievances not presented within the time period shall be considered resolved.

The Battalion Chief shall meet with the grievant to settle the grievance and give a written response to the grievant within fifteen (15) calendar days from the receipt of the grievance.

#### 42.4 Step 2. Fire Chief.

If the grievance is not resolved in Step 1 to the grievant's satisfaction, the grievant may, within fifteen (15) calendar days from receipt of the Battalion Chief's response, advance the grievance in writing to the Fire Chief for consideration. A written response to the grievance shall be made in writing by the Fire Chief, after conferring with the grievant, within fifteen (15) calendar days from receipt of the grievance.

## 42.5 Step 3. Mediation.

If the parties are unable to reach a mutually satisfactory resolution on any grievance, which arises and is presented during the term of this Memorandum of Understanding, the parties may mutually agree to participate in mediation in an effort to resolve the grievance at this Step. The parties may agree upon a mediator or utilize the services of a mediator assigned through State Mediation and Conciliation Service.

## 42.6 Step 4. Arbitration.

In the event Mediation is unsuccessful in securing a settlement, either the Union or the Department may require that the grievance be referred to an impartial

arbitrator within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the Fire Chief's response (if mediation is not utilized) or the completion of mediation. The parties may select by mutual agreement or by requesting a list of seven (7) arbitrators from State Mediation and Conciliation Service (SMCS). If a list from SMCS is utilized, the parties shall determine by lot which party is to strike the first name from the list. The parties shall alternately strike names from the list until one name remains. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator and of a Court Reporter (if mutually agreed upon) shall be shared equally by the Union and the Department. Each party, however, shall bear the cost of its own presentation, including preparation and post-hearing briefs, if any.

Decisions of the arbitrators on matters properly before them shall be final and binding on the parties hereto, to the extent permitted by the laws.

No arbitrator shall entertain, hear, decide or make recommendations on any dispute unless such dispute involves a position in a unit represented by the Union and unless such dispute falls within the definition of a grievance.

Neither any Mediator nor any arbitrator shall have the power to amend or modify this Memorandum of Understanding or written agreements or addenda supplementary hereto or to establish any new terms or conditions of employment.

#### 42.7 Extension of Time Limits

The above specified time limits may be extended in writing by mutual agreement between the parties. Failure of the employee or the Union to act within the specified time limits, unless extended and mutually agreed upon in writing, shall dismiss and nullify the grievance. Failure by the Department to observe such time limits, unless extended, shall cause the grievance to be moved to the next level of the grievance procedure.

#### 42.8 Compensation Complaints.

All complaints involving or concerning the payment of compensation shall be initially filed in writing with the Fire Chief. In such cases no adjustment shall be retroactive for more than sixty (60) days from the date upon which the complaint was filed. Only complaints which allege that employees are not being compensated in accordance with the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be considered as grievances.

#### 42.9 Suspension and Discharge Grievances.

If the parties, in pursuance of the procedures outlined above resolve a grievance which involves suspension, demotion, reduction in step or discharge, they may agree to payment for lost time or to reinstatement with or without payment for lost time. In the event the dispute is referred to arbitration and the arbitrator finds that the Department had the right to take the action complained of, the arbitrator may not substitute his/her judgment for the judgment of management, and if he/she

finds that the Department had such right, he may not order reinstatement and may not assess any penalty upon the Department.

## **42.10** Interpretation of Memorandum

No changes in this Memorandum of Understanding or interpretations thereof (except interpretations resulting from Mediation or arbitration proceedings hereunder) will be recognized unless agreed to by the Fire Chief and the Union.

## **Article 43 Disciplinary Procedure**

Employees shall only be disciplined for cause. The Department shall conduct disciple consistent with the Firefighters Procedural Bill of Rights Act (Government Code section 3250).

## 43.1 Discharge, Suspension or Demotion For Cause

The Fire Chief may discharge, suspend, reduction in salary, or demote an employee for cause. An employee who has completed his/her probationary period may appeal such discharge, suspension, reduction in salary or demotion.

## 43.2 Cause For Disciplinary Actions

Employees may be subject to disciplinary action for cause, including, but not limited to, the following:

- a. Commission of a criminal offense.
- b. Willful or negligent damage or loss of Department property.
- c. Neglect of duty.
- d. Insubordination.
- e. Dishonesty including failure to report truthfully when ordered.
- f. Excessive, unexcused and/or unreported absenteeism or tardiness.
- g. Violation of Department policies, rules or procedures.
- h. Incompetence or nonperformance of duty.
- i. Alcohol intoxication on duty.
- i. Under influence of or use of drugs not prescribed by doctor while on duty.

#### 43.3. Penalties

The following penalties may be assessed against any employee as disciplinary action:

- a. Written reprimand
- b. Reduction in salary
- c. Suspension
- d. Demotion
- e. Transfer
- f. Dismissal

Written reprimands are appealable under the disciplinary appeal procedure but only to Step 2. The Fire Chief's decision shall be final.

Performance evaluations are not appealable in <u>Section 43.5</u> or <u>Section 42</u> Grievance Procedure.

## 43.4. Predisciplinary Procedure

Prior to the discharge, demotion, or reduction in salary for disciplinary purpose, or suspension of any regular employee, the following procedure shall be complied with:

## a. Written Notice.

Written notice of the proposed disciplinary action shall be given to the employee. Such notice shall include:

A statement of the disciplinary action to be taken against the employee;

A statement of the facts upon which the disciplinary action is based which shall set forth the facts and charges so that the employee can understand said charges;

A statement indicating the cause for the disciplinary action;

A statement which generally describes any actions taken against the employee during the last five (5) years and which relates to the current disciplinary action;

A statement advising the employee that the written notice is to be placed in his/her personnel file and that the employee has a right to appeal.

## b. Employee Review.

The employee shall be given the opportunity to review the documents or materials upon which the proposed disciplinary action is based and he/she shall be supplied with a copy/electronic copy of the documents.

#### c. Employee Response (Skelly Hearing).

Within five (5) business days after the employee has had the review opportunity provided above, he/she shall have the right to respond, orally or in writing, or both, at the employee's option. The five (5) day time limit may be extended by mutual agreement.

#### 43.5. Appeal Procedure

a. If the employee is not in agreement with the Skelly Officer's decision (above), he/she may present an appeal in writing to the Fire Chief within ten (10) business days. Failure of the employee to take further action within ten (10) business days after receipt of the decision of the Skelly Officer will constitute withdrawal of the issue. If the employee files an appeal, the Fire Chief shall meet with the employee and/or his/her representative within twenty (20) business days. The Fire Chief shall provide the employee and/or his/her representative a decision in writing within the twenty (20) business days' time period.

b. Appeal to the Authority's Board of Directors: If the employee is not in agreement with Fire Chiefs decision, he/she may appeal the matter to the Authority's Board of Directors. The employee or his/her representative shall file the appeal with the Fire Chief within 10 business days of the Fire Chief's decision. The Authority's Board of Directors shall direct the Fire Chief to schedule the matter to be heard by a hearing officer within 45 calendar days of the filing of the appeal. The parties may select the hearing officer by mutual agreement or by requesting a list of seven (7) arbitrators from State Mediation and Conciliation Service (SMCS). If a list from SMCS is utilized, the parties shall determine by lot which party is to strike the first name from the list. The parties shall alternately strike names from the list until one name remains. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator and of a Court Reporter (if mutually agreed upon) shall be shared equally by the Union and the Department. Each party, however, shall bear the cost of its own presentation, including preparation and post-hearing briefs, if any.

The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on the parties.

- c. **Extension of Time Limitations**: Any or all of the time limitations mentioned above with reference to filing and response may be extended by mutual agreement between the parties at the appropriate level.
- d. **Extension of Time Limitations**: Any or all of the time limitations mentioned above with reference to filing and response may be extended by mutual agreement between the parties at the appropriate level.

#### 43.6 Time and Designee

The term "day(s)" shall mean calendar days unless otherwise stated to specifically be "business day(s)". No appeal shall be accepted unless it is timely filed and no appeal may be considered unless it is timely taken. If the appeal is not timely filed, it shall be deemed waived.

## 43.7 Judicial Review

Final decisions, after exhausting administrative remedies, shall be pursuant to Code of Civil Procedures Section 1094.5.

## Article 44 Layoff and Reinstatement

#### 44.1 Layoff Rights

Whenever, in the sole and unfettered judgment of the Board of Directors, it becomes necessary in the interests of economy or lack of work or because the necessity for the position no longer exists the Board of Directors may abolish any position(s). Employees displaced shall be deemed to be laid off without the right to appeal the Board of Directors decision. The rights of employees affected by the

abolishment of positions by the Board of Directors shall be as hereafter set forth in this Section.

## 44.2 Seniority for Purposes of Layoff

Seniority for the purpose of layoff is determined by Appendix B for employees listed, for employees hired on or after January 1, 2019 seniority for the purposed of layoff shall be determined by the employees last date of hire.

In case of ties, the order of the employee's ranking in the hiring process, following the Chief's interview will determine the employee's seniority rank.

## 44.3 Order of Layoffs

Layoffs in the Fire Department shall be by job classification according to reverse order of seniority as determined by an employee's date of promotion with the City of San Mateo, Foster City, Belmont or the Department in the classification of Captain or Fire Inspector with the Department for an employee laid off in the classification of Captain or Fire Inspector and by seniority as defined in Section 51.2 for an employee laid off in the classification of Firefighter-Engineer. For purposes of this Article, in the event that a Battalion Chief is laid off, that employee shall have the same rights as Captains, including the right to have service as a chief with the City of San Mateo, Foster City, Belmont or the Department be calculated as service in the Captain classification.

An employee subject to layoff, must have had tenure in a lower classification with the City of San Mateo, Foster City, Belmont or the Department in order to be able to return to that classification.

Prior to any layoff within this Unit, all employees who are not full-time, regular employees shall be laid off first. None of these laid off employees shall be reinstated until all full-time, regular employees are reinstated or offered reinstatement from the appropriate recall list.

## 44.4 Reassignment (on layoff)

Employees laid off may elect to be reassigned to a classification in which they had tenure to a former classification held by an employee of less service with the City of San Mateo, Foster City, Belmont or the Department or be reassigned to a classification of equal or lower rate of pay held by an employee of less service with the Department provided the employee is capable by virtue of prior training or experience of performing such work. The reassigned employee shall serve a one (1) year probationary period in a new position but not in a former classification.

#### 44.5 Notification

The Department shall notify, in writing, the employee by personal service, or by certified mail (at his/her address as shown on personnel records) and Local 2400 at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the effective date of layoff and shall

indicate the reason or reasons for the layoff. Such notice shall contain the layoff procedure and recall rights of the employee.

## 44.6 Right of Appeal

An employee who is laid off may file an appeal to the Fire Chief within fifteen (15) calendar days of the personal service or date of mailing of notice of the layoff action. Appeal shall be limited to the issue of whether the reassignment/bumping rights are properly applied but shall not include any appeal of the Board of Directors decision or the decision of the Fire Chief to layoff. Time is of the essence and the failure to timely file an appeal shall be deemed to be a waiver of appeal and the layoff decision shall be final and conclusive.

#### 44.7 Termination Allowance

All employees with one (1) year of continuous service with the City of San Mateo, Foster City, City of Belmont or the Department, whose employment is terminated because of layoff or death, shall be granted one (1) working day termination allowance at their basic pay rate for each year of completed service with the City of San Mateo, Foster City, City of Belmont or the Department, in addition to other compensation due them..

## Article 45 Recall and Reinstatement Rights

Employees laid off or demoted in lieu of layoff shall be placed on recall lists in order of total cumulative length of service and shall remain on such lists for a period of two (2) years.

An employee will be called back to work on the basis of ranking on the recall list for any vacancy which occurs in those classes requiring basically the same qualifications, duties and responsibilities.

It is the responsibility of the employee who has been laid off to keep the Department informed as to his/her address and telephone number. The Department shall send a registered notice to the last address of record, but has no responsibility to attempt to trace an employee if such a notice is not delivered by the Post Office.

An employee must notify the Department regarding his intention to accept the position offered. If at the end of twenty (20) calendar days from the date of mailing of the notice no response has been received from the employee in line for selection, the Department will be entitled to consider the laid-off employee next in line for recall. A former employee who declines an offer shall forfeit the right to reinstatement through recall.

Recalled employees who have not completed their probationary period will be required to do so. Credit will be given for the time served prior to layoff.

Employees recalled after layoff shall be treated as if they have been on leave of absence in computing salary, vacation, sick leave, seniority and other benefits.

The right to reinstatement through recall is contingent upon the ability of the employee to meet the current qualification requirements of the position to which the employee is being returned.

## Article 46 Miscellaneous Work Assignments

## **Commitments Regarding Assignment of Work**

Recognizing the agreement of the parties to strive toward a partnership based on trust and mutual regard and in order to facilitate an environment of open and constructive communication, in lieu of the grievance procedures, any disputes regarding assignments made pursuant to this section shall be referred to the Fire Action Consensus Team (FACT) for resolution. If no resolution is achieved at FACT, it shall be referred to the Fire Facilitation Steering Committee and processed in accordance with their procedures. The parties acknowledge that fire services may be provided in the areas of fire suppression, fire prevention, emergency medical services, disaster preparedness and response, hazardous materials management and response, fire training, and public education related to the previously mentioned areas. The Department commits that assignments will be within the scope of these services and employees commit to accepting and undertaking assignments within the scope. The assignment shall be undertaken during any dispute; however, the dispute will be referred to the FACT for review and discussion at their next meeting.

## **Article 47** Fire Department Rights

#### **Rights Defined**

The rights of the Fire Department include, but are not limited to, the exclusive right to determine the mission of its constituents' departments, commissions and boards; set standards of service; determine the procedures and standards of selection for employment and promotion; direct its employees; take disciplinary action; relieve its employees from duty because of lack of work or for other legitimate reasons; maintain the efficiency of governmental operations; determine the methods, means and personnel by which government operations are to be conducted; and exercise complete control and discretion over its organization and the technology of performing its work.

Changes in scheduling and assignment of personnel are the right of the Fire Department, and nothing in the establishment of a working schedule, or alternative schedules, indicates any vesting in the schedule by employees. Local 2400 acknowledges the Fire Department's right to change scheduling practices and procedures, as the Fire Department deems appropriate to the mission and concerns of operations. The Fire Department will make reasonable efforts to give appropriate notice of changes to scheduling.

The parties agree that all subjects not specifically listed herein are retained by the Fire Department, and Local 2400 further agrees to waive its rights to grieve concerning the

contemplation, approval, application and implementation or adoption of any management rights whether hereto listed or not.

With concurrence of both parties, disputes over matters under this section may be referred to FACT or FACT Steering Committee for discussion only. The parties understand that FACT and the FACT Steering Committee cannot bind the Fire Department on issues that may properly be within the discretion of the Board of Directors without consultation and concurrence of the Board of Directors and thus FACT's consideration of matters under this section will be recommendations only.

## Article 48 Employee Rights

Nothing contained in these rules shall prohibit the employee or the Union from meeting and conferring on matters within the scope of representation as provided by Law. The Fire Department acknowledges the employees and the Union retain all rights under Section 3500 et. seq. of the Government Code. Nothing in these rules shall be construed to be a waiver of any employee rights provided by law.

## Article 49 Reemployment

Any past, present or future regular employee of the Department, City of San Mateo, City of Foster City or City of Belmont, separated from a position through resignation and without fault of delinquency on his part may be reemployed to the former position, or to another position in the same class, within two (2) years, provided there is an authorized vacancy and the employee meets the conditions of employment, upon the approval of the Fire Chief.

Employees reemployed under this Section shall be subject to a probationary period and may receive credit for former employment in determining the amount of vacation allowance, sick leave, other benefits and their step in the salary range upon the approval of the Fire Chief.

Any former employee of the Department, City of San Mateo, City of Foster City or Belmont reemployed in the Fire Unit shall retain no seniority rights for choice of vacation or choice of station.

#### Article 50 Concerted Activities

#### No Strike Clause

The provisions of Labor Code Section 1962 shall apply to employees covered by these rules. Section 1962 states in part that employees "shall not have the right to strike, or to recognize a picket line of a labor organization while in the course of the performance of their official duties."

## **Article 51 Safety Committee**

The Fire Safety Committee will be structured as follows:

- a. A functional safety committee will be established consisting of representation from each platoon and a designated representative of Local 2400, IAFF.
- b. The Committee will meet at least quarterly at a pre-assigned Fire Station.
- c. Copies of First Reports of Injury will be reviewed for the purpose of determining how a repetition of the accident can be avoided.
- d. Minutes shall be taken which indicate the recommendations made and their ultimate outcome. Minutes are to be retained for three (3) years.
- e. Any recommendations made to the Fire Chief or his/her designee will be reviewed and appropriate responses will be made as soon as practicable to the Safety Committee.

#### Article 52 Meals

The provisions of this section are adopted to assure that all employees of fire companies will be available at all times to respond to emergency calls as quickly and efficiently as possible. All members on each shift and each station are required to attend a common mess at that station and contribute an equal share to the cost of meals.

## Article 53 Separability of Provisions

In the event that any provision(s) of this MOU is declared by a court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal or unenforceable, that provision shall be null and void but such nullification shall not affect any other provision of this MOU, all of which other provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

Provided, however, in the event the State or Federal law prevents the Department from granting the salaries specified in Article 16 of this agreement, the parties shall meet and confer on the subject of providing other benefits to compensate the loss of such wages.

#### Article 54 Fire Prevention

#### 54.1 Eligible Candidates

"When a vacancy occurs in the Fire Prevention Bureau, the Fire Department, as part of the recruitment process, shall solicit interest from personnel assigned to Fire Suppression. A Fire Suppression Captain may request a lateral transfer to Fire Prevention, per Department Personnel Rules.

- a. Eligible personnel shall be defined as: Firefighters and/or Captains who are not in a probationary status at the time of application for the Fire Prevention Bureau.
- b. Selection Process. A written and/or oral test shall be used to qualify candidates.
- c. Duration of Assignment for Internal Candidates. Employees shifting from suppression to prevention are expected to commit to a minimum of a two (2) year assignment. Moving from a Fire Prevention Bureau assignment may occur after two (2) years to a vacant position at a permanent classification the employee possessed prior to Fire Prevention for the internal candidates. An employee who leaves to accept a promotion is exempted from the two (2) year assignment.
- d. Probation. For Fire Suppression candidates appointed to a Fire Inspector, there will be a probationary period of six (6) months review. If performance during probation is unsatisfactory, the employee will return to the formerly held classification
- e. Fire Inspector Premium. Fire Suppression candidates appointed to Fire Inspector shall be paid at the forty (40) hour Captain's rate of pay plus the five percent (5%) Fire Inspector Premium in lieu of suppression overtime.

## 54.2 Fire Prevention Schedule

a. In the interest of increasing flexibility to accommodate both the publics varied schedule needs and the employee's work schedule desires, the parties agree to work a flexible work schedule.

The Deputy Fire Marshal and Fire Prevention Inspector I/II work schedule shall adequately provide the needed service to the General Public and Fire Suppression.

A sample of a typical work schedule;

Mon	Tues	Wed	Thur	Fri	Sat	Sun
1&2 off 3&4 on duty		1,2,3,4 on duty	1,2,3,4 on duty	3&4 off 1&2 on duty	XXXX	XXXX

b. Both the Deputy Fire Marshal and the Fire Marshal shall measure the success of the prevention work schedule by the fulfillment of prevention commitments, productivity, public opinion, and the availability of prevention staff during regular working business hours. Should the schedule fail to

meet acceptable service standards the Fire Marshal shall take steps to make appropriate modifications.

## c. Telephone Standby

When an employee is placed on telephone standby related to the employee's duties and if said standby is not during regularly scheduled hours, said employee shall receive three (3) hours of straight time pay, at base salary rate, for twenty-four (24) hours of standby. If the employee is called into work, they will receive the appropriate overtime compensation and are not eligible for the standby pay.

If Standby is needed on an on-going basis, standby pay may be calculated on a weekly cumulative basis (i.e. 126 hours divided by 24 hours x 3 hours = 15.75 hours of pay).

#### Article 55 Term

This agreement shall be effective upon approval of Local 2400 and the Board of Directors and for the period from January 1, 2019 through June 30, 2022.

SIGNATURE PAGE

	IAFF LOCAL 2400	San Mateo Consolidated Fire Department
	Jack Dely	At Meals
	John Wurdinger, President	John Healy
	San Mateo County Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	Fire/Chief
		//
	In A.	See B. Whare
4	Andy Martiner	sun Demenus
	Andy Martinez SMCFD District Vice President, San Mateo County	Glenn Berkheimer
	Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	IEDA
	N 17, 2001 2400	
	$\Lambda = II$	
	X Jams M	
	Gary Jacobs	
	SMCFD District Vice President, San Mateo County	,
	Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	v.
1	Rob Aranda	
	SMCFD District Vice President, San Mateo County	
	Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	
	(1)(/-ff-\)	
1	hoox-	
1	Christian Olazar	,
	SMCFO District Vice President San Mateo County	
	Firefighters JAFF Cocah 2400	
-	KURTURAN	-
	Sean Reardon	
	SMCFD District Vice President, San Mateo County	
	Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	
1		
	Tony Blackman	
	SMCFD District Vice President, San Mateo County Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	
ľ	A renginters, IATT, Local 2400	
	Char allenn	
	og Rupena	
	San Mateo County Figefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	•
	Xp. /s	
-	Degra	
1	Sean Sims	
5	San Mateo County, Finefighters, IAFF, Local 2400	
	Maril Allies	
4	mont of the	Dated:
Lo	mark S- Volleman  ocal 2400 MOU January2019 to June 30, 2022	F-7
-	jeter various jeter various vaj kokk	57

Mark Vol	lkman
----------	-------

San Mateo County Firefighters, IAFF, Local 2400

David Swim, Goyette & Associates

## **APPENDIX A**

## Salary Schedule Effective January 13, 2019

JOB CODE	TITLE	E=Exempt NE=Non Ex	STEPS	HOURLY	BI-WEEKLY	MONTHLY	ANNUAL
3160	DEPUTY FIRE MARSHAL	NE	STEP 1	59.87	4,789.81	10,377.92	124,535.04
			STEP 2	62.52	5,001.80	10,837.23	130,046.76
			STEP 3	65.40	5,231.93	11,335.84	136,030.08
			STEP 4	68.34	5,466.84	11,844.81	142,137.72
			STEP 5	71.39	5,711.29	12,374.47	148,493.64
3140	FIREFIGHTER-56	NE	STEP 0	32.84	3,678.23	7,969.50	95,634.00
			STEP 1	34.23	3,834.13	8,307.29	99,687.48
			STEP 2	35.74	4,002.59	8,672.28	104,067.36
		•	STEP 3	37.36	4,184.40	9,066.21	108,794.52
		}	STEP 4	39.07	4,375.57	9,480.40	113,764.80
			STEP 5	40.82	4,572.08	9,906.18	118,874.16
3144	FIREFIGHTER-40 (LT	NE	STEP 0	45.98	3,678.23	7,969.50	95,634.00
	DUTY)		STEP 1	47.93	3,834.13	8,307.29	99,687.48
ł			STEP 2	50.03	4,002.59	8,672.28	104,067.36
			STEP 3	52.31	4,184.40	9,066.21	108,794.52
			STEP 4	54.69	4,375.57	9,480.40	113,764.80
			STEP 5	57.15	4,572.08	9,906.18	118,874.16
3120	FIRE CAPTAIN-56	NE	STEP 1	43.64	4,887.60	10,589.79	127,077.48
			STEP 2	45.63	5,110.85	11,073.50	132,882.00
			STEP 3	47.69	5,340.78	11,571.70	138,860.40
3121	FIRE CAPTAIN-40 (LT	NE	STEP 1	61.09	4,887.60	10,589.79	127,077.48
	DUTY)		STEP 2	63.89	5,110.85	11,073.50	132,882.00
			STEP 3	66.76	5,340.78	11,571.70	138,860.40

3175	FIRE PREV INSPECT I	NE	STEP 1	47.32	3,785.24	8,201.36	98,416.32
			STEP 2	49.44	3,955.23	8,569.66	102,835.92
			STEP 3	51.70	4,135.70	8,960.68	107,528.16
			STEP 4	54.02	4,321.90	9,364.12	112,369.44
			STEP 5	56.45	4,515.75	9,784.12	117,409.44
3178	FIRE PREV INSPECT II	NE	STEP 1	52.05	4,164.35	9,022.76	108,273.12
			STEP 2	54.39	4,351.51	9,428.27	113,139.24
			STEP 3	56.83	4,546.31	9,850.34	118,204.08
			STEP 4	59.38	4,750.66	10,293.09	123,517.08
			STEP 5	62.07	4,965.51	10,758.60	129,103.20

# Salary Schedule Effective July 14, 2019

To be produced at a later date

Salary Schedule
Effective July 12, 2020

To be produced at a later date

Salary Schedule
Effective July 11, 2021

To be produced at a later date

#### **APPENDIX B**

## SAN MATEO CONSOLIDATED FIRE DEPARTMENT CLASSIC FIRE CAPTAIN/PARAMEDICS

Greg Campbell (Date of Promotion 10/23/1994)

Kevin McCullough (Date of Promotion 1/29/1995)

Jerry Neves (Date of Promotion 3/8/1998)

Scott Lipperd (Date of Promotion 1/14/2000)

Dave Eitel (Date of Promotion 11/25/2001)

Steve DiMauro (Date of Promotion 10/28/2003)

Jason Emmett (Date of Promotion 5/16/2007)

Paul Henretty (Date of Promotion 4/20/2008)

Anthony Campana (Date of Promotion 6/1/2008)

Gary Jacobs (Date of Promotion 12/8/2008)

Anthony Agresti (Date of Promotion 6/27/2010)

Casey Engler (Date of Promotion 9/1/2011)

Trevor Kelly (Date of Promotion 10/30/2012)

Tony Blackman (Date of Promotion 3/4/2013)

Brian Banks (Date of Promotion 8/1/2014)

Eric Macintosh (Date of Promotion 12/21/2015)

Rob Aranda (Date of Promotion 1/3/2016)

#### **APPENDIX C**

#### CATASTROPHIC LEAVE DONATION POLICY

## I. PURPOSE

This policy has been developed to assist employees who have exhausted paid leave balances due to a serious/catastrophic or debilitating illness, injury or condition, affecting their own ability to work or requiring the employee's absence to provide care for an immediate family member (spouse, children of either spouse, either parent, brother or sister, employee's grandparents, grandchildren, mother or father-in-law or brother or sister-in-law). Other relatives and significant persons may be included with the approval of the Fire Chief.

#### II. DEFINITION

A catastrophic illness or injury is defined as an illness or injury that has been diagnosed by a licensed physician, requiring an extended period of treatment or recuperation or which has a significant risk to life or life expectancy. This policy may be used in conjunction with the Federal and State Family Leave laws.

#### III. CRITERIA FOR DONATING AND RECEIVING LEAVE DONATIONS

## **Employee Receiving Donated Leave**

An employee is eligible to receive donated leave under the following conditions:

- a) employee must be a regular full or part time employee;
- b) employee must have exhausted all paid leave balances;
- c) employee must have a catastrophic illness as previously defined;
- d) employee must be prevented from returning to work for at least 30 calendar days and be eligible for long-term disability benefits or family leave;
- e) employee cannot receive leave when his/her employment status would prevent continuation of active leave benefits;
- f) the medical prognosis for the condition includes a reasonable expectation that proper care and rehabilitation will result in the return of the employee to full duties.

#### **Employee(s) Donating Leave**

An employee is eligible to donate accrued sick or vacation leave under the following conditions:

- a) employee must be a regular full or part time employee;
- b) employee must retain a minimum balance of 100 hours of sick leave and 100 hours of vacation after donating;
- c) employee must donate a minimum of four (4) hours.

#### IV. CONDITIONS

a) participation by regular employees (both donating or receiving) shall be voluntary;

- b) leave may be donated only when there is a catastrophic illness as defined above:
- once the leave is donated and posted to the receiving employee, the employee donating such leave shall irrevocably lose all rights and privileges to the leave hours donated;
- d) donated leave cannot be used for longer than twelve (12) months, when donated leave is exhausted, or a change in employment status occurs whichever comes first.

#### V. PROCEDURES

## a) For donating employees:

- 1) A donating employee completes the donation form and sends it through the approval process to Human Resources. Once approved, Payroll will use the date and time approved to track the donation. Donated leave will be credited to the receiving employee from donating employees in chronological order by the date submitted for approval and used only as needed. If there are simultaneous requests to donate, the hours needed will be evenly divided between donating parties.
- 2) The Human Resources and the Fire Chief or designee must approve the donation prior to submission to Payroll for final processing.

## b) For receiving employees:

- 1) The receiving employee must be eligible and willing to receive the donated sick or vacation leave. The medical details of the need for the donated leave are up to the receiving employee to share and will be kept confidential, unless otherwise advised in writing by the receiving employee.
- 2) Once the employee's own leave balances have been exhausted and/or the family leave period has expired, the employee may receive donated leave in lieu of long term disability benefits to remain on paid status. While on paid status, Department benefits will continue.
- 3) A receiving employee may not receive donated leave that allows a continuing leave of absence status if a decision would have otherwise been made concerning the employment status of the employee.

## **APPENDIX D**

## PLATOON/STATION/VACATION BID PROCEDURE

(To be inserted at a later date)